2014-15 NATIONAL ALCOHOL SURVEY (N13)

v. 7/30/14

NOTE: This is the current working draft. Items consistent with N12 and prior surveys should have the same item numbers as on the earlier instruments, although items have been moved around quite a bit. Asterisks denote items that are new (**) or substantially edited (*) from prior versions. The response options for some items have been modified; most of these are indicated with a plus sign (+).

MODIFIED VERSION APPROVED BY PHI IRB on 4/10/14

NAS Core Co-Directors Katherine J. Karriker-Jaffe, PhD and Thomas K. Greenfield, PhD

National Alcohol Research Center Alcohol Research Group Public Health Institute 6000 Shellmound St, Suite 450 Emeryville CA 94608

kkarrikerjaffe@arg.org tgreenfield@arg.org

Contents

SAMPLE & SURVEY VARIABLES	3
SURVEY VARIABLES:	3
SPECIAL BLOCK, ANSWERING MACHINE AND PRIVACY MANAGERS	4
Special Block - FAQ	4
INTRODUCTION/SCREENER	7
DEMOGRAPHICS & BACKGROUND	13
DRINKING STATUS	26
EFFECTS OF DRINKING (CURRENT & EX DRINKERS)	44
HELP FOR DRINKING PROBLEM	57
DRUG USE	61
PERCEPTIONS OF DRINKING	66
CURRENT DRINKER'S DRINKING BEHAVIORS	67
DRINKING INJURIES & ILLNESSES	70
EMOTIONAL HEALTH	72
EDUCATION	73
OTHER PEOPLE'S DRINKING	74
STRESSFUL EVENTS	81
NEIGHBORHOOD CHARACTERISTICS	82
ETHNIC EXPERIENCES	85
RE-CONTACT	90
INCENTIVES	02

SAMPLE & SURVEY VARIABLES

SAMPLE VARIABLES:

CALLTYPE: LANDLINE=1 CELL=2

LETTER:

SENT LETTER=1

DID NOT SEND LETTER=2

VARIABLE STRATA, WHERE: STRATA=1 NON-MINORITY STRATA = 2 BLACK MINORITY STRATA = 3 HISPANIC MINORITY STRATA = 4 MIXED MINORITY

SURVEY VARIABLES:

VARIABLE ELIG, WHERE

ELIG=1 IF STRATA=2,3,4 AND IS A HISPANIC/BLACK

ELIG=2 IF STRATA=2,3,4 AND NO HISPANIC/BLACK BUT CHOSEN FOR THE SURVEY ELIG=9 IF STRATA=2,3,4 AND NO HISPANIC/BLACK AND NOT CHOSEN FOR THE SURVEY ELIG=BLANK IF STRATA=1

COMPLETE:

1 = COMPLETE (R16N/R9 <>.)

2 = PARTIAL (RESPONDENT MADE IT TO HN32)

3 = MIDTERM (RESPONDENT MADE IT TO B32D)

DRINKING STATUS VARIABLES:

WINE:

B1C in (2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9) = WINE DRINKER B1C in (10,11) = NON-WINE DRINKER

B1C IN (2) = 2+ WINE OCCASIONS PER DAY

BEER:

IF B2C in (2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9) = BEER DRINKER

If B2C in (10,11) = NON-BEER DRINKER

If B2C in (2) = 2+ BEER OCCASIONS PER DAY

SPIRITS:

If B3C in (2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9) = SPIRITS DRINKER

If B3C in (10,11) = NON-SPIRITS DRINKER

If B3C in (2) = 2+ SPIRITS OCCASIONS PER DAY

If B11b in (1,2,3,4) = HIGHER STRENGTH OR MALT LIQUOR DRINKER

DRINKER STATUS:

Temporary variable: TBSTAT (System variable)

If B4C in (2,3,4,5,6,7,8) = CURRENT DRINKER = TBSTAT=01

If B4C in (11) = ABSTAINER = TBSTAT=04

TBSTAT=01 (CURRENT DRINKER): (B4C=2-8) OR (B4C=9,10,97,99 AND B5=1)



TBSTAT=03 (EX DRINKER): (B4C=10 AND B5=2,97,99) OR (B4C=11 AND B5a=2) OR (B4C=97,99 AND B5=2 AND B5a=2,97,99)

TBSTAT=04 (ABSTAINER): (B4C=11 AND B5a=1,97,99) OR (B4C-97,99 AND B5a=1)

TBSTAT= 02 ("EX OR CURRENT" DRINKERS): (B4C=9 AND B5=2,97,99) OR (B4C=97,99 AND B5=97,99 AND B5a=2,97,99)

Final variable: DRNKSTAT

DRNKSTAT = TBSTAT if TBSTAT<>02

IF TBSTAT=02 (Resolving status for "EX OR CURRENT" DRINKERS):

DRNKSTAT (System variable): FOR ALL "EX OR CURRENT" DRINKERS

IF (B1C OR B2C OR B3C) = 2-9: ASSIGN CURRENT [If inconsistency between beverage specifics and "all beverages" have been solved, this could be a null category] = DRNKSTAT=01

IF (B15A) = 1-8: ASSIGN CURRENT = DRNKSTAT=01

IF (B1C AND B2C AND B3C) = 10-11,97,99 AND (B15A) = 9, 97,99: ASSIGN EX DRINKER:

DRNKSTAT=03

DEFINITION OF LIGHT DRINKER: SKIP to J1A if "LIGHT DRINKER", if:

DRNKSTAT=04 OR

[(B6Q < 5 OR B6Q = . OR B6Q2 in (4,5,6,7,96))] AND

(B9Q < 5 OR B9Q = .OR B9Q2 in (4,5,6,7,96)) AND

(B12 < 5 OR B12=. OR BN20D 2 in (4,5,6,7,96)) AND

(B15 in (05, 06, 07, 08) OR B15A in (05, 06, 07, 08, 09) OR DRNKSTAT=3) AND

((B23 in (02) OR B23=.) AND (B25 <5 OR B25=.)) AND

(B30 <5 OR B30=94 OR B30= .) AND

(D1A in (.,02)) AND (D2A in (02.,)) AND (D3A in (02.,)) AND

(D4A in (02.,)) AND (D5A in (02.,)) AND (D6A in (.,02)) AND

(F3A in (02.,)) AND (E9A in (02.,)) AND (E10A in (.,02), AND

(E11A in (.,02)) AND (E28A in (.,02)) AND (F5A in (.,02))]

SPECIAL BLOCK, ANSWERING MACHINE AND PRIVACY MANAGERS

Special Block - FAQ

IF CALLTYPE=1,2

- 1. How did you get my phone number? It's unlisted.
- 2. I don't know anything about that.
- 3. Why should I participate?
- 4. Why do you need to know how many adults live in the household?
- 5. I don't do surveys over the phone. Put it in the mail.
- 6. I don't have anything to do with public programs. I get my health care from my private doctor/ HMO/ military.
- 7. Respondent is concerned about confidentiality
- 8. I don't have time for a 45 minute survey
- 1. How did you get my phone number? It's unlisted.

- The computer dials telephone numbers at random, after we provide the area code and the first 3 digits of the area in the country we are trying to reach. The computer then dials the last four digits at random. We get all kinds of numbers: fire stations, real estate offices, pay phones, etc. The computer can dial an unlisted number as a matter of pure chance. The study is confidential.
- 2. I don't know anything about that.
- This isn't a test. We only want to ask about health and health practices that affect your health. Many people find the survey to be interesting.
- 3. Why should I participate?
- This data will be used to improve health programs and prevent diseases. Participating is one way for you to be represented at the state and federal level. The information is used for planning purposes at all levels of government to develop more effective health programs.
- For one thing, this has to do with how lawmakers spend taxpayer dollars, and putting resources into programs that benefit the most people and do the most good.
- The more people we have participating the more accurate the results will be. When you don't participate, it leaves a "hole" in the data.
- 4. Why do you need to know how many adults live in the household?
- Our survey protocols require that we select one adult from your household. We ask for the number of men and the number of women, and then the computer randomly selects one person. That way we can be sure that the study represents men, women, young, old, healthy, in poor health, etc.
- 5. I don't do surveys over the phone. Put it in the mail.
- We can only conduct this survey over the phone. After years of experience conducting these surveys, the Public Health Institute believes that this is the most efficient, representative, and thorough method of gathering this information. Many people like you have participated in this survey, and many find it interesting. You can refuse to answer specific questions.
- 6. I don't have anything to do with public programs. I get my health care from my private doctor/ HMO/ military.
- All health care providers, public or private, can use the information to improve services, give better advice, and plan better programs.
- 7. Respondent is concerned about confidentiality

The NAS contains sensitive questions and information. It is natural and understandable that respondents will question where the data is going and how it will be used. When a respondent asks questions about confidentiality, be prepared with an explanation. Take enough time; don't rush the explanation. Mention these points:

- No information that can identify you is ever used in a NAS report, or given to anyone.
- The data is only reported in aggregate, or group, form.
- Any identifying information, such as a telephone number, is separated from your responses once the data have been collected and compiled.
- As an interviewer, you have signed a confidentiality agreement as a condition of employment, and are not allowed to discuss this study or any study with anyone outside the call-room and outside of work-related conversations.
- 8. I don't have time for a 45 minute survey

- I understand you may not have time to complete the survey at this time. You can start the survey now and finish it at another time that is convenient for you.
- We can begin now and you can let me know when you have to go. We can then finish it at a later time.
- For cell: I understand you are concerned about the cost of minutes. If you have free weekend or evening minutes, we can schedule a callback for that time. You can complete the survey in segments, if you don't have enough time to complete it at once.

IF CALLTYPE=2

Screen1

Special Block Options:

INTERVIEWER: WAS YOUR CALL DROPPED?

[SELECT 1 TO REDIAL THE NUMBER OR ^ TO RETURN TO THE INTERVIEW]

1. YES, REDIAL

Screen2 \IF SCREEN1 = 1\

INTERVIEWER: WAS THE CALL CONNECTED?

- 1. Yes, Person on line
- 2. Yes, Answering machine
- 3. NO

IF SCREEN2 = 1

"Hello, my name is (name). We were just in the middle of completing a survey funded by the National Institutes of Health, and it appears that the call was dropped. May we continue now?"

IF SCREEN2 = 2

"I am calling you back to complete the survey funded by the National Institutes of Health. Your participation is important to us. Please call us to finish the survey at 877-357-1673. Thank you."

INTERVIEWER, PRESS ENTER, YOU WILL GO BACK TO THE QUESTION WHERE THE CALL DROPPED. TYPE "SUSPEND" THEN DISPOSITION THE CALL AS AN UNSCHEDULED CALLBACK.

ANSWERING MACHINE TEXT TO BE PROMPTED ON THE 1^{ST} AND 4^{TH} ATTEMPT RESULTING IN AN ANSWERING MACHINE

I am calling about a survey funded by the National Institutes of Health. Your participation is important to us. Please call us to complete the survey at 877-357-1673.

PRIVACY MANAGER TEXT TO BE PROMPTED ON THE 1^{ST} AND 4^{TH} ATTEMPT RESULTING IN A PRIVACY MANAGER

National Institutes of Health Survey

INTRODUCTION/SCREENER

ASK ALL

TIMRSCRN

INTRO1

Hello, my name is _____. I am calling as a part of a research study funded by the National Institutes of Health. [IF LETTER=1 INSERT: We may have sent a letter to your household describing the study.]

If you or someone in your household qualifies, we will be offering an Amazon gift code to complete a telephone interview. It will take just a minute to see /IF CALLTYPE=1 INSERT "who in your household is" IF CALLTYPE=2 INSERT "if you are"/ eligible to participate.

[IF NECESSARY: The Amazon gift codes range from \$10 to \$20 depending on which version of the questionnaire you, or person selected from your household, completes.]

(IF NECESSARY: This is a purely scientific study sponsored by the National Institute of Health with funding to the Public Health Institute. We are not trying to sell anything or conduct any sort of business with you. Your opinions are very important to us.)

/IF SUSPENDED INTERVIEW INSERT: "When we called previously

/IF NAME<>. INSERT "INSERT NAME" was randomly selected to be interviewed."

/IF NAME=. AND SLBIR=1 INSERT "the computer randomly selected the person with the /INSERT SLBIR/ birthday 18 years of age or older to be interviewed./

/IF NAME=. SLBIR=. THEN ONE ADULT HH INSERT "the computer randomly selected the adult 18 years of age or older to be interviewed."

01 CONTINUE 99 TERM

ASK IF INTRO1=01

HS1

/IF CALLTYPE=1 INSERT "Is this a private residence?"/
/IF CALLTYPE=2 INSERT "Do you live in a private residence?"/

01 YES

02 NO /TERM ASSIGN DISP 27/

99 REFUSED /TERM ASSIGN DISP 115,3/

IF HS1=02,99

If "no,"

THK2 Thank you very much, but we are only interviewing private residences. STOP 01 CONTINUE

ASK IF CALLTYPE=2

SCRS1. Your safety is important. Are you driving in a car, walking down the street, in a public

place or other location where talking on the phone might distract you or jeopardize your safety and/or confidentiality?

01 Yes

02 No

99 REFUSED //TERMINATE//

If SCRS1=01 GO TO CB2

ASK IF CALLTYPE=2

CADULT

Are you 18 years of age or older?

INTERVIEWER: PLEASE CONFIRM NEGATIVE RESPONSES TO ENSURE THAT RESPONDENT HAS HEARD AND UNDERSTOOD CORRECTLY. ASK GENDER IF NECESSARY.

- 1 YES, Male Respondent
- 2 YES, Female Respondent
- 3 NO
- 4 /IF HS2=01 INSERT "NOT A SAFE TIME/DRIVING"/
- 7 DON'T KNOW / NOT SURE
- 9 REFUSED

IF "Don't Know", "Refused", //If CADULT=7,9//

THK3 Thank you very much for your time. **STOP** 01 CONTINUE /TERM ASSIGN DISP 115,3/

IF "No", //If CADULT=3 AND CALLTYPE=2//

CADULT2

Is there an adult that also uses this cell phone?

- 1 YES [GO TO CADULT3]
- 2 NO

//if CADULT2=2// (no adult uses cell phone)

THK4 Thank you very much, but we are only interviewing persons aged 18 or older at this time. **STOP ASSIGN DISP 28**

01 CONTINUE

//if CADULT2=1//

CADULT3

May I speak with him or her?

- 1 SWITCHING TO RESPONDENT /RESET TO INTRO1/
- 2 RESPONDENT NOT AVAILABLE/CALLBACK

/if CADULT3=2 autocode 105, callback/

//If CADULT=4 OR SCRS=1//

CB2

What would be the best time to try to call back?

01 CONTINUE /TERM/

ASK IF CALLTYPE=1 ADULTS

First, how many members of your household, including yourself, are 18 years of age or older?

___ Number of adults [RANGE=0-18]

IF ADULTS=0 THK6 Thank you very much for your time. 01 CONTINUE IF ADULTS=1 **ONEADULT.** Are you the adult? 21 Yes and the respondent is a male 22 Yes and the respondent is a female 03 No IF ONEADULT=03 ASKGENDR Is the adult a man or a woman? 21 MALE 22 FEMALE IF ONEADULT=03 GETADULT. May I speak with (him/her)? Go to "NEWADLT2" *** INTERVIEWER: IF NOT AVAILABLE - TYPE SUSPEND *** 01 YES **GETADULT=1 NEWADLT2:** Hello, my name is _____. I am calling as a part of a research study funded by the National Institutes of Health. As a token of our appreciation for your participation in this study, we will give you an Amazon.com gift code for completing the interview. [IF NECESSARY: The Amazon gift codes range from \$10 to \$20, depending on which version of the questionnaire you complete.] ***INTERVIEWER TYPE SUSPEND TO END CALL*** 01 CONTINUE /ASK IF ADULTS = 2-18// YADULT. How many of the adults in your household are 18 to 34? Number of adults 18-34 [RANGE=0-18] 97 DON'T KNOW 99 **REFUSED** /ASK IF ADULTS = 2-18// HADULT. How many of the adults in your household are Hispanic/Latino, or of Spanish origin? Number of Hispanic adults [RANGE=0-18] 97 DON'T KNOW 99 **REFUSED**

/ASK IF HADULT=0,97,99

BADULT. How many of the adults in your household are black or African American?

Number of black adults 18-34 [RANGE=0-18]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

/ASK IF ADULTS = 1 OR CADULT=1,2//

CYADULT. Are you 18 to 34?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW / NOT SURE
- 99 REFUSED

/ASK IF ADULTS = 1 OR CADULT=1,2)//

CHADULT. Are you Hispanic/Latino, or of Spanish origin?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW / NOT SURE
- 99 REFUSED

/ASK IF CHADULT=2,97,99/

CBADULT. Are you black or African American?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW / NOT SURE
- 99 REFUSED

/IF ((HADULT=0,97,99 AND BADULT=0,97,99) OR (CHADULT=2,97,99 AND CBADULT=2,97,99) AND STRATA=2,3,4) THEN CONTINUE WITH 50% IN STRATA 2, 33% IN STRATA 3 AND 50% IN STRATA 4 AND SET ELIG=2 /ELSE SET ELIG=9

/IF (HADULT=1-18 OR BADULT=1-18 OR CHADULT=1 OR CBADULT=1) AND STRATA=2,3,4 THEN SET ELIG=1

/IF STRATA=1 THEN SET ELIG=BLANK

/ASK IF (ELIG=.,1,2) AND ADULTS=2-18

ASKFOR

The person in your household that I need to speak with is the person with the next /last birthday (randomly assign 50%).

May I speak with him or her?

[IF TWO PEOPLE HAVE THE SAME BIRTHDAY ASK FOR THE YOUNGEST PERSON]

**INTERVIEWER TYPE "SUSPEND" TO END INTERVIEW

- 1 Yes Selected is on the line
- 2 Yes Adult coming to the phone [GO TO NEWADULT]

ASK IF ELIG=9

THK5 Thank you very much for your time. Those are all the questions I have. Have a wonderful day/night.

01 CONTINUE /TERM ASSIGN DISP 29/

IF ASKFOR=2 NEWADULT:

Hello, my name is ______. I am calling as a part of a research study funded by the National Institutes of Health. My computer has randomly selected you from among the adult members of your household to participate in this study, we cannot substitute any other person. As a token of our appreciation for your participation in this study, we will give you a [IF (HADULT=0,97,99 AND BADULT=0,97,99) OR (CHADULT=02,97,99 AND CBADULT=02,97,99) INSERT "\$10 Amazon gift code" IF (HADULT=1-18 OR BADULT=1-18 OR CHADULT=01 OR CBADULT=01) INSERT "\$20 Amazon gift code"] for completing the interview.

INTERVIEWER TYPE SUSPEND TO END CALL

01 CONTINUE

/ASK IF ASKFOR=1.2/

NAMET Could I please have your first name?

[IF FIRST NAME REFUSED OR DON'T KNOW, ASK FOR INITIALS, AGE/SEX, RELATION, NICKNAME OR OTHER IDENTIFYING INFORMATION.]

[PROBE: We need some way to ask for you if we need to call back.]

01 GAVE NAME OR IDENTIFIER 99 REFUSED /ASK IF NAMET=1/ NAME ENTER NAME/IDENTIFIER:

/ASK IF ELIG=.,1,2

YOURTHE1:

Participation in the study involves answering questions about health related issues such as the experience of injuries, violence, and some background questions such as your age and marital status. We are also interested in your attitudes, opinions and use of alcohol and drugs even if you do not drink alcoholic beverages or use drugs. Your participation provides important information for treatment and policy on health-related issues. Participation is voluntary. If any questions make you uncomfortable just tell me and we can move on to the next one; you can postpone or end the interview at any time with no penalty.

All of your answers to questions will be confidential. Your answers will be grouped with those of all the other participants. Any answers given will not be linked with any personal identifying information. You will receive a [IF (HADULT=0,97,99 AND BADULT=0,97,99) OR (CHADULT=02,97,99 AND CBADULT=02,97,99) INSERT "\$10 Amazon gift code" IF (HADULT=1-18 OR BADULT=1-18 OR CHADULT=01 OR CBADULT=01) INSERT "\$20 Amazon gift code"] in compensation for this interview. Portions of this call may be monitored and recorded for quality control purposes.

[if needed] If you have any questions, I can provide a telephone number for you to call to get more information.

Information Provided Upon Request Only:

For further information about the study, please feel free to contact the Project Manager (Dr. Shelley Osborn at ICF International at 1-415-677-7199).

Project related information can also be obtained from the study directors at the Public Health Institute (Dr. Thomas Greenfield or Dr. Kate Karriker-Jaffe at 1-510-597-3440). Information about confidentiality and protection of human subjects can be obtained from the Institutional Review Board at the Public Health Institute. For this information, please place a collect call to Debora Pinkas (510-285-5500) between 9am and 5pm Pacific time.

[if needed] You can verify the legitimacy of the study and learn more about it at www.nationalstudy13.org.

01 CONTINUE

02 Go back to Adults question. WARNING: A NEW RESPONDENT WILL BE SELECTED AND YOU NEED A SUPERVISOR'S PASSWORD TO CONTINUE

DEMOGRAPHICS & BACKGROUND

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER1

ASK OF ALL

LANG INTERVIEWER WHAT LANGUAGE ARE YOU CONDUCTING THE INTERVIEW IN?

01 ENGLISH

02 SPANISH

ASK OF ALL

A1 I'd like start with a few questions for background purposes.

(RECORD R'S GENDER)

(IF NECESSARY, ASK: Are you male or female?)

01 Male

02 Female

IF GENDER FROM A1 DOESN'T MATCH GENDER FROM SCREENER, INTERVIEWER MUST GO BACK TO FIX THE INCONSISTENCY

ASK OF ALL

PREA10. In what month, day and year were you born?

01 GAVE ANSWER

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF PREA10=01

A10m. In what month were you born?

ENTER MONTH [RANGE=1-12]

ASK IF PREA10=01

A10d. What day were you born?

ENTER DAY [RANGE=1-31]

ASK IF PREA10=01

A10y. In what year were you born?

ENTER YEAR [RANGE=1903-1996]

(HAVE CATI SYSTEM CALCULATE THE AGE "AGE1")

ASK IF PREA10=01

A11a. So you are currently (YEARS) years old (This confirms the calculation is correct)? Is that correct?

01 Yes

02 No (RE-ASK A10)

97 DK (RE-ASK A10)

99 Refused (ASK A11b)

ASK IF PREA10=97,99 OR A11a=99

A11b. How old were you on your most recent birthday?

NOTE: 96 IS 96 OR OLDER

(40.00)(54.50)

(18-96 YEARS)

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

AGE1 (system variable): computed age

ASK IF AGE1<18

THK7 Thank you but we are only interviewing adults aged 18 and older.

01 CONTINUE / TERM ASSIGN DISP 30/

ASK OF ALL

+A12. What was the highest grade or year in school that you completed? [DO NOT READ]

- 01 Didn't graduate from high school
- 02 Received GED (high school equivalency)
- 03 Graduated from high school
- O4 Technical/vocational schooling beyond high school
- O5 Attended some college (but no degree)
- O6 Associate's degree (2-year college degree)
- 07 4-year college degree
- O8 Graduate or professional school beyond 4-year degree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF AGE1 <=29 OR IF AGE1=MISSING

A12A. Are you currently a full-time student?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

ASK OF ALL

P1. Please stop me when I get to the category that describes your current marital status. Are you:

- 01 Married and living with your spouse,
- 02 Living with someone as a couple,
- Married and not living with your spouse,
- 04 Legally separated,
- 05 Divorced,
- 06 Widowed, or
- 07 Have you never married?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

- *A4Na. Are you Hispanic, Latino/a, or of Spanish origin?
 - 01 No, not Hispanic/Latino/Spanish origin
 - 02 Yes, Hispanic/Latino/Spanish origin
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

*A5Na. What is your race? [IF NEEDED: You may say more than one.]

(DO NOT READ THE LIST; MARK ALL THAT APPLY)

INTERVIEWER: IF SR SAYS "HISPANIC OR LATINO" SAY "Thank you – I have recorded that you are Hispanic/Latino. Would you say that you are White, Black or African American, American Indian, Asian more than one of these or something else?"

- 01 White
- 02 Black or African American
- 03 American Indian or Alaska Native
- 04 Asian Indian
- 05 Chinese
- 06 Japanese
- 07 Korean
- 08 Vietnamese
- 09 Filipino
- 10 Other Asian
- 11 Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander
- 12 Something else/other
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A5NA=12

A5NAOTH ENTER OTHER RACE MENTIONED

ASK OF ALL

RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION

TIMER2

ASK OF ALL

AN27. Let's move on to some questions about your general health and how you feel most of the time. Would you say your health in general is excellent, very good, good, fair or poor?

- 01 Excellent
- 02 Very Good
- 03 Good
- 04 Fair
- 05 Poor
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**AN27b. How would you rate your quality of life? Is it...

- 01 Excellent
- 02 Very Good
- 03 Good
- 04 Fair

- 05 Poor
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 **REFUSED**

AN25. How would you describe your current level of exercise or physical activity? [READ LIST]

- 01 Vigorous or heavy such as running, swimming, hiking, or biking uphill
- 02 Moderate such as walking briskly, biking in level areas or weight lifting
- 03 Light such as walking or stretching, or light housework
- 04 No exercise
- Disabled 96
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 **REFUSED**

ASK IF AN25=01-03

AN26. How frequently do you engage in these activities for at least 30 minutes on an occasion? READ IF NECESSARY

- 01 Every day
- 02 5-6 times per week
- 3-4 times per week 03
- 04 1-2 times per week
- 05 1-3 times per month
- 06 Less than once a month or never
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 **REFUSED**

ASK OF ALL

**AN27c.When was the last time you went to a private doctor or clinic to get care for an illness or injury? Was it:

- Within the past 12 months 01
- 02 Within the past 3 years, but not in the past 12 months, or
- 03 More than 3 years ago

[DON'T READ]

- 04 **NEVER**
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

AN30A. Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health professional that

you had hypertension, also called high blood pressure?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- DON'T KNOW 97
- 99 **REFUSED**

ASK IF AN30A=1

AN31A. At what age were you first told that?

NOTE: 96 IS 96 OR OLDER

AGE [RANGE 0-/IF AGE1 IS MISSING "96", IF AGE1 IS POPULATED, "AGE1"/] DON'T KNOW

Page 17

AN30I. (Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health professional that)

you had a stroke?

01 Yes

ASK OF ALL

- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF AN30I=1

AN311. At what age were you first told that?

NOTE: 96 IS 96 OR OLDER

AGE [RANGE 0-/IF AGE1 IS MISSING "96", IF AGE1 IS POPULATED, "AGE1"/]

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

AN30J. (Have you ever been told by a doctor or other health professional that)

vou had cancer?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF AN30J=1

AN31J. At what age were you first told that?

NOTE: 96 IS 96 OR OLDER

AGE [RANGE 0-/IF AGE1 IS MISSING "96", IF AGE1 IS POPULATED, "AGE1"/]

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**AN30K. Has a doctor or other health professional ever talked with you about your alcohol use?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF AN30K=1

**AN30ka How many times has a doctor or other health professional talked with you about your alcohol use?

96 IS 96 OR MORE

ENTER NUMBER [RANGE=1-96]

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF AN30KA=1-96

**AN31Ka. Did this happen within the past 12 months? [IF NEEDED: a doctor or other health professional talked with you about your alcohol use]

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

- **AN31Kb. Did it happen more than 12 months ago but within the past 3 years? [IF NEEDED: a doctor or other health professional ever talked with you about your alcohol use]
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF (AN31KB=2 AND AN30KA=1) OR AN30KA=2-96

- **AN31Kc. Did it happen more than 3 years ago? [IF NEEDED: a doctor or other health professional ever talked with you about your alcohol use]
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION

TIMER3

ASK OF ALL

PMQA2N Now I have a few more background questions. Were you born in the United States or one of its territories?

- 01 Yes, in the US
- 02 No, Other Country
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

ASK IF PMQA2N=02

A3 How many years have you lived in the United States?

NOTE: 96 IS 96 OR OLDER

RANGE 0-/IF AGE1 IS MISSING "96", IF AGE1 IS POPULATED,

"AGE1"/ (YEARS)

- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

ASK IF A4Na=02

*A6N Earlier you mentioned that you were Hispanic, Latino or of Spanish origin. Which one of these groups best describes your own ethnic identification:

READ LIST

- 01 Mexican, Mexican American, Chicano/a
- 02 Puerto Rican
- 03 Cuban
- 04 Some other Hispanic, Latino or Spanish origin
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

P2A. How many children 17 years of age or younger live in your household for whom you have or share responsibility? (PROBE - in household half the time or more)

_ (NUMBER OF CHILDREN) [RANGE: 0-96, VERIFY >15]

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF P2A=15-96

P2AVER I would just like to verify. You said you have /INSERT P2A/ children. Is that correct?

01 YES

02 NO /REST TO P2A/

ASK OF ALL

+P2BN What is your current housing situation? (STOP READING LIST WHEN THEY ANSWER.)

- On Own your own house (or condo)
- 02 Rent a house
- 03 Rent an apartment
- 04 Rent a room
- 05 Living in someone else's home
- Of Staying at a shelter or otherwise homeless (living in a public place like a park or on the street in a car)
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

STATE What state do you currently live in?

ALABAMA	AL	MONTANA	MT
ALASKA	AK	NEBRASKA	NE
ARIZONA	AZ	NEVADA	NV
ARKANSAS	AR	NEW HAMPSHIRE	NH
CALIFORNIA	CA	NEW JERSEY	NJ
COLORADO	CO	NEW MEXICO	NM
CONNECTICUT	CT	NEW YORK	NY
DELAWARE	DE	NORTH CAROLINA	NC
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA	DC	NORTH DAKOTA	ND
FLORIDA	FL	OHIO	OH
GEORGIA	GA	OKLAHOMA	OK
HAWAII	HI	OREGON	OR
IDAHO	ID	PENNSYLVANIA	PA
ILLINOIS	IL	RHODE ISLAND	RI
INDIANA	IN	SOUTH CAROLINA	SC
IOWA	IA	SOUTH DAKOTA	SD
KANSAS	KS	TENNESSEE	TN
KENTUCKY	KY	TEXAS	TX
LOUISIANA	LA	UTAH	UT
MAINE	ME	VERMONT	VT
MARYLAND	MD	VIRGINIA	VA
MASSACHUSETTS	MA	WASHINGTON	WA
MICHIGAN	MI	WEST VIRGINIA	WV
MINNESOTA	MN	WISCONSIN	WI
MISSISSIPPI	MS	WYOMING WY	
MISSOURI	MO		

97 DON'T KNOW 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

PZIP1 What is your current zip code?

Respondent agrees - GIVES INFO

DON'T KNOW 97 99 **REFUSED**

ASK IF PZIP1=01

ZIPCODE1 [TYPE IN, THEN READ BACK TO VERIFY]

ENTER ZIP /MIN/MAX 5 DIGITS/

ASK IF P2BN=1-5,97,99

How many years have you lived at your current address? YRADDR

Number of years [range 0-96] 0=Less than one year 97 DON'T KNOW 99 **REFUSED**

ASK IF YRADDR = 97

YRADDR2. Have you lived at your current address less than one year, between 1 and 5 years, or more than 5 years?

- 00 Less than one year
- 01 1-5 years
- 02 More than 5 years
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK if YRADDR =0-4, 97,99 or YRADDR2 =0-1,97,99.

**QXN. How many times have you moved in the last 5 years?

Number of times moved [range 0-96]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF IN ALL

PH1 Now, I have a few questions about the types of phones you use. 01 CONTINUE

ASK IF IN CALLTYPE=1

PH2 Altogether, how many RESIDENTIAL phone numbers does your household have? Do not include cell phones or numbers that are only used by a computer or fax machine.

of phone numbers [RANGE: 1-6]

97 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE

99 Refused

ASK IF CALLTYPE=1

CELL_a. In addition to your residential landline telephone, do you also use one or more cell phone numbers?

- 01 YES (DUAL USER)
- 02 NO (LANDLINE ONLY)
- 97 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE
- 99 REFUSED

//ask if CELL_a = 01// OR CALLTYPE=2

CELL b. How many cell phones do you use?

NUMBER OF PHONES range 1-6]

[6=6 OR MORE]

97 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE

99 REFUSED

ASK IF CALLTYPE=2

PH2_cell Altogether, how many RESIDENTIAL LANDLINE phone numbers does your household have? [IF NECESSARY: Do not include cell phones or numbers that are only used by a computer or fax machine.]

of phone numbers _____ [RANGE: 0-6]

97 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE

99 Refused

//ASK IF PH2 CELL=1-6

CELL c. Of all the telephone calls that you receive, would you say ...

[READ LIST]

- O1 All or almost all calls are received on a cell phone?
- O2 Some calls are received on a cell phone and some on a regular landline phone?
- Very few or no calls are received on a cell phone?

[DO NOT READ]

- O4 Don't have a regular landline phone (CELL ONLY)
- 05 Don't have a cell phone (LANDLINE ONLY)
- 97 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

A17. Please stop me when I get to the category that describes your present work situation. Are you: [INTERVIEWER: IF MULTIPLE ANSWERS GIVEN SELECT THE LOWEST RESPONSE OPTION NUMBER]

- 01 Employed or self-employed full-time, 35 hours or more per week,
- 02 Employed or self-employed part-time, that is, less than 35 hours per week,
- Have a job, but not at work because of temporary illness, family leave, maternity leave or other type of leave
- 04 Unemployed or laid off and looking for work
- Unemployed or laid off and not looking for work
- Not working because in school
- 07 Retired
- 08 Homemaker
- 09 Disabled
- 10 Never worked for pay, or
- 95 Something else?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A17 = 4 or 5

- +A17BN How long have you been unemployed? (RECORD IN MONTHS OR YEARS)
 [INTERVIEWER: IF RESPONDENT SAYS LESS THAN ONE MONTH RECORD 0 MONTHS]
 - 01 MONTHS
 - 02 YEARS
 - 03 MONTHS AND YEARS
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A17BN=01,03

A17BNM ENTER MONTHS [RANGE=0-48]

ASK IF A17BN=02,03

A17BNY ENTER YEARS [RANGE=1-50]

ASK IF A17BN = 97

+A17BNo Have you been unemployed for:

- 01 Less than 6 months
- 02 6-12 months
- More than one but less than three years
- 04 3 years or more
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- **A18C_1. In /INSERT PREVIOUS CALENDAR YEAR/, was your <u>total household</u> income from all sources <u>before taxes above or below \$50,000?</u>
- [IF NECESSARY: Knowing this information can help us learn if there are differences in medical care or medical conditions for people in different income groups.]
 - 01 Below \$50,000
 - 02 Income was about \$50,000
 - 03 Above \$50,000
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK if A18C 1 = 1

- *A18C_2a. Please stop me when I get to the category that includes your <u>total household</u> income from all sources in /INSERT PREVIOUS CALENDAR YEAR/ <u>before taxes</u>.
 - 01 \$10,000 or less
 - 02 \$10,001 to 15,000
 - 03 \$15,001 to 20,000
 - 04 \$20,001 to 30,000
 - 05 \$30,001 to 40,000
 - 06 \$40,001 to 50,000
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK if A18C 1 = 3

- *A18C_2b. Please stop me when I get to the category that includes your <u>total household</u> income from all sources in /INSERT PREVIOUS CALENDAR YEAR/ <u>before taxes</u>.
 - 06 \$50,001 to 60,000
 - 07 \$60,001 to 80,000
 - 08 \$80,001 to 100,000
 - 09 \$100,001 to 120,000
 - 10 More than \$120,000
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- A23. What kind(s) of health insurance do you have? (CODE ALL THAT APPLY). [INTERVIEWER: IF RESPONDENT GIVES A SPECIFIC PLAN NAME NOT LISTED BELOW, PROBE "Who pays for the insurance: an employer, the government, or you?" AND CODE ACCORDINGLY]
 - O1 Private health insurance through an employer (IF NEEDED: either your own or through a spouse's /IF AGE<26 OR A12A=01 INSERT"or parent's" employer, either past or present);
 - Medicare (an insurance plan funded by Social Security for people who are disabled or are over age 65);
 - Medicaid (for example MediCal-California, HCCCS-Arizona, HealthWave-Kansas);
 - O4 Federal Health Plans such as Champus (for military personnel and families) or the VA (Veterans Administration); or
 - Private health insurance or Medicare supplemental insurance that you pay for yourself
 - 06 DON'T HAVE HEALTH INSURANCE
 - 95 Some other insurer?
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A23 < 06 or A23=95

- **AN23A. Does/do any of your health insurance plan(s) provide coverage for alcoholism treatment?
 - 01 YES
 - 02 NO
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A23=06

- AN23B. How long have you been without health insurance?
 - 01 Less than two months
 - O2 At least two but less than 7 months
 - 03 7 to 12 months
 - 04 More than one year
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

**A18DN_A How severely was your household affected by the economic downturn or recession that started in 2008?

[READ LIST]

- 01 Not at all
- 02 A little affected
- 03 Moderately affected
- 04 Severely affected
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A18DN A>01.

*A18DN_B How was your household affected [IF NECESSARY: by the economic downturn or recession that started in 2008]? [MARK ALL]

[READ LIST]

- 01 I lost a job
- O2 Someone else in my household lost a job
- 03 I lost my housing
- 04 My household was affected in some other way
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

DRINKING STATUS

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER4

ASK OF ALL RESPONDENTS

B1C. The next questions ask about your own use of various types of alcoholic beverages, such as wine, beer and spirits. Thinking about the last 12 months, how often do you usually have wine? Is it: [IF NECESSARY, ASK: "If you had to average it over the last twelve months, how often would it be?] [IF NECESSARY: "Please do not include any alcohol consumption from small tastes, sips, baking, cooking or religious ceremonies"]

[READ LIST]

- 02 More than once a day
- 03 Once a day
- 04 Nearly every day
- 05 Three or four times a week
- 06 Once or twice a week
- 07 Two or three times a month
- 08 About once a month
- 09 Less than once a month but at least once a year
- 10 Less than once a year, or
- 11 Have you never had wine?
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

REFERENCE VARIABLES:

B1C in (2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9) = WINE DRINKER

B1C in (10,11) = NON-WINE DRINKER

B1C IN (2) = 2+ WINE OCCASIONS PER DAY

B2c. And how often do you usually have beer or malt beverages?

[IF NECESSARY, ASK: IF YOU HAD TO AVERAGE IT OVER THE LAST TWELVE MONTHS, HOW OFTEN WOULD IT BE?]

[IF NECESSARY: "Please do not include any alcohol consumption from small tastes, sips, baking, cooking or religious ceremonies"]

[READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 02 More than once a day
- 03 Once a day
- 04 Nearly every day
- 05 Three or Four times a week
- 06 Once or twice a week
- 07 Two or three times a month
- 08 About once a month
- 09 Less than once a month but at least once a year
- 10 Less than once a year, or
- 11 Have you never had beer or malt beverages?
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

REFERENCE VARIABLES:

IF B2C in (2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9) = BEER DRINKER

If B2C in (10,11) = NON-BEER DRINKER

If B2C in (2) = 2+ BEER OCCASIONS PER DAY

ASK OF ALL

B3C. And how often do you usually have drinks containing whiskey or any other liquor, including scotch, bourbon, gin, vodka, rum, and so on?

[IF NECESSARY, ASK: IF YOU HAD TO AVERAGE IT OVER THE LAST TWELVE MONTHS, HOW OFTEN WOULD IT BE?]

[IF NECESSARY: "Please do not include any alcohol consumption from small tastes, sips, baking, cooking or religious ceremonies"]

[READ LIST IF NECESSARY]

- 02 More than once a day
- 03 Once a day
- 04 Nearly every day
- 05 Three or Four times a week
- 06 Once or twice a week
- 07 Two or three times a month
- 08 About once a month
- Less than once a month but at least once a year
- 10 Less than once a year, or
- 11 Have you never had whiskey or liquor?
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

REFERENCE VARIABLES:

If B3C in (2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9) = SPIRITS DRINKER

If B3C in (10,11) = NON-SPIRITS DRINKER

If B3C in (2) = 2+ SPIRITS OCCASIONS PER DAY

- B4C. Now, thinking of your overall drinking in the last 12 months, how often do you usually have any kind of beverage containing alcohol -- whether it is wine, beer, liquor, or any other drink? (IF NECESSARY, ASK: If you had to average it over the last twelve months, how often would it be?) [READ IF NECESSARY]
 - 02 More than once a day
 - 03 Once a day
 - 04 Nearly every day
 - Three or Four times a week
 - 06 Once or twice a week
 - 07 Two or three times a month
 - 08 About once a month
 - Less than once a month but at least once a year
 - 10 Less than once a year, or
 - 11 Have you never had any beverage containing alcohol?
 - 97 Don't Know
 - 99 Refused

//CATI CHECK:

IF ((B4C > B1C) OR (B4C > B2C) OR (B4C > B3C)) AND B4C=02-11, GIVE CHECK SCREEN:

B4C_CHK I'm sorry, but previously you said that you have

wine (b1c)

beer or malt beverages (b2c)

liquor/spirits (b3c)

/IF B4C=2-10 INSERT: "I've now just recorded that overall you usually have any kind of alcoholic beverage [b4c]."

/IF B4C=11 INSERT "I've now just recorded that you never had any beverage containing alcohol."/ I need to correct the inconsistency . [go back to b4c and correct]

01 CORRECT /RESET TO B4C/

REFERENCE VARIABLE:

If B4C in (2,3,4,5,6,7,8) = CURRENT DRINKER = TBSTAT=01

If B4C in (11) = ABSTAINER = TBSTAT=03

//IF B4C = 9,10,97,99 ASK B5.// //CURRENT DRINKERS SKIP TO B6.

- B5. Think back over the last year, since (CURRENT DATE LAST YEAR). Did you have a whole drink of any alcoholic beverage like wine, beer, liquor or mixed drinks in these last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 Don't Know
 - 99 Refused

//IF B4C=11 OR (B4C = 97, 99 AND B5=2,97,99) ASK B5A//

- B5A. Have you never in your whole life had a drink of alcohol, or have you drunk any alcohol in the past but not in the past year or currently?
 - Never in your whole life had a drink of alcohol
 - 02 In the past but not in the past year.
 - 97 Don't Know
 - 99 Refused

REFERENCE VARIABLES:

TBSTAT=01 (CURRENT DRINKER): B4C=2-8 OR (B4C=9,10,97,99 AND B5=1)

TBSTAT=03 (EX DRINKER): (B4C=10 AND B5=2,97,99) OR (B4C=11 AND B5a=2) OR (B4C=97,99 AND B5=2 AND B5a=2,97,99)

TBSTAT=04 (ABSTAINER): (B4C=11 AND B5a=1,97,99) OR (B4C-97,99 AND B5a=1)

TBSTAT = 02 ("EX OR CURRENT" DRINKERS): (B4C=9 AND B5=2,97,99) OR (B4C=97,99 AND B5=97,99 AND B5a=2,97,99)

//CATI CHECK:

If TBSTAT=3&(b1c<9 or b2c<9 or b3c<9), GIVE CHECK SCREEN:

DCHK1 I'm sorry, but previously you said that you have

wine (b1c)

beer or malt liquor (b2c)

whiskey (b3c)

I've now just recorded that you have not had a drink of alcohol in the past year.

I need to correct the inconsistency. [go back to b1c and correct]

01 CORRECT /RESET TO b1c/

//CATI CHECK:

If TBSTAT=4 & (b1c<11 or b2c<11 or b3c<11), GIVE CHECK SCREEN:

DCHK2 I'm sorry, but previously you said that you have

wine (b1c)

beer or malt liquor (b2c)

whiskey (b3c)

I've now just recorded that you have not had a drink of alcohol ever in your life.

I need to correct the inconsistency. [go back to b1c and correct]

01 CORRECT /RESET TO b1c/

ASK IF B1C=02-09

B6Q. Think of all the times you have had <u>wine</u> recently. On those days when you drink wine, how many drinks do you typically have?

[RANGE: 1-70]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF B6Q=15-70

B6QVER I just need verify. You said you typically had /INSERT B6Q/ wine drinks. Is that

correct? 01 YES

02 NO /RESET TO B6Q/

ASK IF B6Q=97, 99 B6Q2. Was it:

[IF NECESSARY: Is it typically]

- 01 12 or more drinks
- 02 Between 8 and 11 drinks
- 03 Between 5 and 7 drinks
- 04 Four drinks
- 05 Three drinks
- 06 Two drinks
- 07 One drink
- 96 None
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B2C=02-09

B9Q. Think of all the times you have had <u>beer</u> or malt beverages recently. On those days when you drink beer, how many drinks do you typically have?

[RANGE: 1-70]

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B9Q=15-70

B9QVER I just need verify. You said you typically had /INSERT B9Q/ beer drinks. Is that

correct? 01 YES

02 NO /RESET TO B6Q/

ASK IF B9Q=97, 99

B9Q2. Was it:

[IF NECESSARY: Is it typically]

- 01 12 or more drinks
- 02 Between 8 and 11 drinks
- 03 Between 5 and 7 drinks
- 04 Four drinks
- 05 Three drinks
- 06 Two drinks
- 07 One drink
- 96 None
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B2C=02-09

*B11b. The following questions are about types and brands of beer. Because beers have different alcohol content we are asking very specific questions. (IF NEEDED: This is not a marketing survey.) When you drink beer, about how much of the time do you drink higher strength beer? This includes certain craft beers, higher strength imports and malt liquors like Steel Reserve or King Cobra.

- 01 Nearly every time
- 02 More than half the time
- 03 Less than half the time
- 04 Once in a while, or
- 05 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

REFERENCE VARIABLE:

If B11b in (1,2,3,4) = HIGHER STRENGTH OR MALT LIQUOR DRINKER

ASK IF B2C=02-09

B11D. What one BRAND AND TYPE of beer have you drunk the most in the last 12 months? [IF NECESSARY: "Here are some examples of brands and types of beer: Budweiser Premium, Budweiser Light, Keystone Ice, Samuel Adams Microbrew, Corona Extra, Colt 45 Malt Liquor, or any other brand and type."]

[IF RESPONDENT REPORTS THAT THE BRANDS AND TYPES ARE TOO NUMEROUS TO NAME, PROMPT: "Please choose a brand and type that you feel is typical of the beer you drink."]

[IF RESPONDENT REPORTS BRAND BUT NO TYPE, PROBE: "What TYPE of beer is that?"] [IF RESPONDENT REPORTS TYPE BUT NO BRAND, PROBE: "What BRAND of beer have you drunk most often?"]

B11Da.

01	Budweiser (Bud)	09	Michelob
02	Budweiser Light	10	Samuel Adams
03	Coors Light	11	Busch
04	Corona	12	Michelob Light/Ultra
05	Corona Light	13	Yuengling
06	Miller Light	95	Other
07	Miller Genuine Draft (Miller, MGD)	97	DON'T KNOW
80	Heineken	99	REFUSED

CODE IF BN11da=95

B11Db. PROBE: "What TYPE of beer is that?

CODE TYPE

	Beer <u>Type</u> Category	Examples
22	Regular (Premium & Popular)	Pabst, Milwaukee Best, Old Milwaukee, Keystone
23	Malt Liquor	Steel Reserve, Colt 45, St. Ides, Schlitz, Olde English 800
24	Craft/Microbrew	Alaskan IPA, New Belgium Fat Tire, Widmer Hefeweizen, Red Hook, Sierra Nevada
25	Light	Amstel Light, Heineken Light, Labatt Blue Light, Rolling Rock Light
26	Ice	Natural Ice, Ice House, Keystone Ice, Busch Light
27	Import	Guinness, Heineken, Fosters, Modelo, Tecate, Molson, Stella Artois, Chimay
95	Other	Smirnoff Ice
97	DON'T KNOW	
99	REFUSED	

ASK IF B3C=02-09

*B12 Think of all the times you have had drinks containing whiskey, liquor, or spirits recently. On those days when you drink these spirits drinks, how many drinks do you typically have?:

[RANGE: 1-70]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF B12=15-70

B12VER I just need verify. You said you typically had /INSERT B12/ spirits drinks. Is that correct?

01 YES

02 NO /RESET TO B12/

ASK IF B12=97, 99

BN20D 2. Was it:

[IF NECESSARY: Is it typically]

- 01 12 or more drinks
- 02 Between 8 and 11 drinks
- 03 Between 5 and 7 drinks
- 04 Four drinks
- 05 Three drinks
- 06 Two drinks
- 07 One drink
- 96 None
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B3C=02-09

BN14d. What spirits-based drink have you drunk the most in the last 12 months? Here are some examples of spirits-based drinks: Margarita, rum and coke, martini, cosmopolitan, daiquiri, Manhattan, or any other mixed drink. [DO NOT READ]

- O1 Strong cocktails (or those with 3 or more spirits) (ex: martini, Manhattan, Long Island iced tea)
- 02 Margarita (any variation)
- O3 Straight spirits (ex: shot or shooter of whiskey, gin, cognac, vodka or tequila)
- O4 Spirits with ice and/or water (ex: vodka on the rocks, whiskey with water)
- 05 Mixed drink with soda or juice (ex: rum and Coke, gin & tonic, vodka & OJ)
- Liqueurs, schnapps, or milk/cream-based spirits (ex: Bailey's, peach Schnapps, Kahlua, egg nog)
- Of Other mixed drinks (cosmopolitan, daiguiri, bloody Mary, mojito)
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK TBSTAT=1 & age1 < 41 OR MISSING.

**BNXb. How often do you drink alcohol with energy drinks? (NOTE: FREQUENCY SHOULD NOT EXCEED BNXa.)

[READ LIST IF NECESSARY]

- 02 More than once a day
- 03 Once a day
- 04 Nearly every day
- Three or four times a week
- Once or twice a week
- Two or three times a month
- 08 About once a month
- 09 Less than once a month but at least once a year
- 10 Less than once a year, or
- 11 Have you never had any energy drinks with alcohol?
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

DO NOT READ. FOR REFERENCE ONLY.

QUANTITY OF DRINK EQUIVALENCES

24 drinks = 24 cans of beer 5 drinks = 5 cans of beer

9 quarts of beer 1-3/4 quarts of beer

5 regular-size bottles of wine 1 bottle of wine

1-1/2 regular bottles of liquor 1/3 of a regular bottle of liquor

½ a pint of liquor

12 drinks = 12 cans of beer 3 drinks = 3 cans of beer

4-1/4 quarts of beer 1 quart of beer

2-1/2 regular-size bottles of 1/2 bottle of wine

wine

1/2 gallon of wine 1/3 of a pint of liquor

3/4 of a regular bottle of liquor

8 drinks = 8 cans of beer 1 drink = 1 12oz. can or bottle of beer

3 quarts of beer 1 5oz. glass of wine

1-3/5 bottles of wine 1 mixed drink with 1 shot liquor

1/2 of a regular bottle of liquor

One 12 oz. bottle of wine cooler or malt beverage equals one drink.

ASK IF TBSTAT=1

CURRENT DRINKER

- *B15. Think of <u>all</u> kinds of alcoholic beverages <u>combined</u>, that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer or malt beverages, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind. In this question, 1 drink is equal to a 12 ounce bottle or can of beer, a 5-ounce glass of wine, or 1 shot of liquor (1.5 ounces). <u>During the last 12 months</u>, what is the <u>largest number</u> of drinks you had on any single day? Was it:
 - 01 24 or more drinks in a single day
 - 12 to 23 drinks in a single day
 - O3 At least 8, but less than 12 drinks
 - 04 5, 6, or 7 drinks
 - 05 4 drinks
 - 06 3 drinks
 - 07 2 drinks
 - 08 1 drinks
 - 97 Don't Know
 - 99 Refused

ASK IF TBSTAT=2

"EX OR CURRENT" DRINKERS

B15A. Think of <u>all</u> kinds of alcoholic beverages <u>combined</u>, that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer or malt beverages, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind. In this question, 1 drink is equal to a 12 ounce bottle or can of beer, a 5-ounce glass of wine, or 1 shot of liquor (1.5 ounces). <u>During the last 12 months</u>, what is the <u>largest number</u> of drinks you had on any single day? Was it:

```
01
       24 or more drinks in a single day
02
       12 to 23 drinks in a single day
03
       At least 8, but less than 12 drinks
04
       5, 6, or 7 drinks
05
       4 drinks
06
       3 drinks
07
       2 drinks
80
       1 drinks
09
       Or have you never in the last 12 months had any beverage containing alcohol?
97
       Don't Know
99
       Refused
```

```
CREATE VARIABLE MAXDRNKS WHERE
```

```
IF B6Q <> (97,99) MAXDRNKS = B6Q
IF B6Q2 = 1, MAXDRNKS = 12
IF B6Q2 = 2, MAXDRNKS = 8
IF B6Q2 = 3, MAXDRNKS = 5
IF B6Q2 = 4, MAXDRNKS = 4
IF B6Q2 = 5, MAXDRNKS = 3
IF B6Q2 = 6, MAXDRNKS = 2
IF B6Q2 = 7, MAXDRNKS = 1
IF B6Q2 = 96, MAXDRNKS = 0
IF B9Q > MAXDRNKS & B9Q=1-70, MAXDRNKS = B9Q
IF B9Q2 = 1 & MAXDRNKS < 12, MAXDRNKS = 12
IF B9Q2 = 2 & MAXDRNKS < 8, MAXDRNKS = 8
IF B9Q2 = 3 & MAXDRNKS < 5, MAXDRNKS = 5
IF B9Q2 = 4 & MAXDRNKS < 4, MAXDRNKS = 4
IF B9Q2 = 5 & MAXDRNKS < 3, MAXDRNKS = 3
IF B9Q2 = 6 & MAXDRNKS < 2, MAXDRNKS = 2
IF B9Q2 = 7 & MAXDRNKS < 1, MAXDRNKS = 1
IF B12 > MAXDRNKS & B12=1-70, MAXDRNKS = B12
IF BN20D 2 = 1 & MAXDRNKS < 12, MAXDRNKS = 12
IF BN20D 2 = 2 & MAXDRNKS < 8, MAXDRNKS = 8
IF BN20D 2 = 3 \& MAXDRNKS < 5, MAXDRNKS = 5
IF BN20D 2 = 4 & MAXDRNKS < 4, MAXDRNKS = 4
IF BN20D 2 = 5 & MAXDRNKS < 3, MAXDRNKS = 3
IF BN20D 2 = 6 \& MAXDRNKS < 2, MAXDRNKS = 2
IF BN20D 2 = 7 & MAXDRNKS < 1, MAXDRNKS = 1
```

```
ASK IF (B15 = 8 and MAXDRNKS >1) OR (B15 = 7 and MAXDRNKS >2) OR (B15 = 6 and MAXDRNKS >3) OR (B15 = 5 and MAXDRNKS >4) OR (B15 = 4 and MAXDRNKS >7) OR (B15 = 3 and MAXDRNKS >12) OR (B15 = 2 and MAXDRNKS >23)
```

B15VER I'm sorry, I previously recorded that you usually have /INSERT MAXDRNKS/ drinks. Now I just recorded the largest number of drinks you had in the past year was /INSERT B15/. I need to go back and correct this inconsistency.

01 CONTINUE /RESET TO B15/

DRNKSTAT = TBSTAT if TBSTAT<>02

IF TBSTAT=02 (Resolving status for "EX OR CURRENT" DRINKERS):

- 1) IF (B1C OR B2C OR B3C) = 2-9: ASSIGN CURRENT [If inconsistency between beverage specifics and "all beverages" have been solved, this could be a null category] = DRNKSTAT=01
- 2) IF (B15A) = 1-8: ASSIGN CURRENT = DRNKSTAT=01
- 3) IF (B1C AND B2C AND B3C) = 10-11,97,99 AND (B15A) = 9, 97,99: ASSIGN EX DRINKER: DRNKSTAT=03

ASK IF B15=01 OR 02, 97, 99 or b15a=01 OR 02, 97, 99

B16. During the last 12 months, how often did you have 12 or more drinks of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day), (ASK ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer, glasses of wine, drinks containing liquor of any kind? Was it: (READ LIST)

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- 02 Three to four times a week
- 03 Once or twice a week
- 04 Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B15=01-03, 97,99 or B15a=01-03, 97,99

B17. During the last 12 months, how often did you have <u>at least eight, but less than 12 drinks</u> of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day), (READ ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind)? Was it: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- 02 Three to four times a week
- 03 Once or twice a week
- 04 Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- 06 Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B15=01-04, 97,99 OR B15a=01-04, 97,99

B18. During the last 12 months, how often did you have <u>five</u>, <u>six</u>, <u>or seven</u> but no more than 7 drinks of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day) (READ ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind)? Was it: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- 02 Three to four times a week
- 03 Once or twice a week
- 04 Once to three times a month

- 05 Less than once a month
- 06 Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A1=1 & (B15=01-06, 97, 99 or B15a=01-06, 97, 99)

B19a. During the last 12 months, how often did you have <u>either three drinks or four drinks</u> but no more than 4 drinks of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day), (READ ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind)? Was it: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- Three to four times a week
- 03 Once or twice a week
- 04 Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- 06 Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A1=2 & (B15=01-05, 97, 99 or B15a=01-05, 97, 99)

B19b. During the last 12 months, how often did you have <u>four drinks</u> but no more than 4 drinks of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day), (READ ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind)? Was it: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- 02 Three to four times a week
- 03 Once or twice a week
- 04 Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A1=2& (B15=01-06, 97, 99 or B15a=01-06, 97, 99)

B19c. During the last 12 months, how often did you have <u>three drinks</u> but no more than 3 drinks of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day), (READ ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind)? Was it: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- 02 Three to four times a week
- 03 Once or twice a week
- Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B15=05-07, 97, 99 or B15a=05-07, 97, 99

BC20a. During the last 12 months, how often did you have two drinks but no more than 2 drinks of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day), (READ ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind)? Was it: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- Three to four times a week
- Once or twice a week
- 04 Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B15=05-08, 97, 99 or B15a=05-08, 97, 99

BC20b. During the last 12 months, how often did you have <u>one drink</u>, but no more than one drink of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day), (READ ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, a bottle or can of beer, glass of wine, or drink containing liquor of any kind)? Was it: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- 02 Three to four times a week
- 03 Once or twice a week
- Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- 06 Once in those 12 months
- Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF B15=01-04,97,99 or B15a=01-04,97,99

BC20c. During the last 12 months, how often did you have <u>either one drink or two drinks</u>, but no more than 2 drinks of any kind of alcoholic beverage (in a single day)? (READ ONLY FIRST TIME: that is, any combination of bottles or cans of beer, glasses of wine, or drinks containing liquor of any kind)? Was it: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- 02 Three to four times a week
- 03 Once or twice a week
- Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF DRNKSTAT=1

B21. How often in the last twelve months did you drink enough to feel drunk?

(IF NEEDED, READ: Would you say:)

- 01 Every day or nearly every day
- Three to four times a week
- Once or twice a week
- 04 Once to three times a month
- 05 Less than once a month
- Once in those 12 months
- 07 Never in those 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF DRNKSTAT=1

B22. How many drinks does it take you to feel drunk?

NUMBER OF DRINKS [RANGE: 1-96]

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

A19d.

Have you driven a car or any other vehicle at any time in the last twelve months?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

[IF A19d = 01 AND DRNKSTAT=1 AND [B15 = 1-7, 97,99 OR B15A = 1-7,97,99]

B23. In the last twelve months, have you driven a car when you had drunk enough to be in trouble if the police had stopped you?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF A19d=01 AND DRNKSTAT=1

B25. About how many drinks do you think you can have, over a two hour period, before your ability to drive becomes impaired? By impaired we mean you had too much to drink to drive safely.

NUMBER OF DRINKS (96= 96 OR MORE)

[RANGE: 1-96]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1.3

B31. About how old were you when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes?

AGE [RANGE: 0-96]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

B30. What is the largest number of drinks you can recall <u>ever</u> drinking at any <u>one</u> time? (IF *DON'T KNOW*, ASK: Was it five or more?)

NUMBER OF DRINKS [RANGE: 0-93]

95 DON'T KNOW: FIVE OR MORE

94 DON'T KNOW: FOUR OR LESS

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF ((B31 \leq 19 AND <>.) OR B31=97,99) AND [b30 = 5-93, 95,97,99]

+B32A /IF B31=0-96 INSERT "You said you were (INSERT B31) when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes."/

How often /IF AGE<20 INSERT "do" IF AGE>19 INSERT "did"/ you have <u>five or more</u> drinks on one occasion during your [TEENS]?

/IF AGE<20 INSERT "Is it" IF AGE>19 INSERT "Was it"/:

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month],
- 05 Less than once a year, or
- 06 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF (((B31 \leq 19 AND <>.) OR B31=97,99) AND b30=0-4) OR B32A=04,05,06,97,99

**B32A_1 /IF B31=0-96 INSERT " [IF NECESSARY: You said you were (INSERT B31) when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes.]"/

Once you began to drink, how often /IF AGE<20 INSERT "do" IF AGE>19 INSERT "did"/ you drink ALCOHOL during your [TEENS]? /IF AGE<20 INSERT "Is it" IF AGE>19 INSERT "Was it"/:

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Less often than that?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF ((B31 \leq 29 AND <>.)OR B31=97,99) AND ($20 \leq$ AGE1 \leq 99 or missing) AND [b30 = 5-93, 95,97,99]

+B32B /IF B31=0-96 INSERT " [IF NECESSARY: You said you were (AGE STARTED DRINKING) when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes.]"/

How often /IF AGE=20-29 INSERT "do" IF AGE>29 INSERT "did"/ you have <u>five or more</u> drinks on one occasion during your [20's]?

/IF AGE<30 INSERT "Is it" IF AGE>29 INSERT "Was it": [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week.
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Less than once a year, or
- 06 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF ((((B31 \leq 29 AND <>.) OR B31=97,99) AND (20 \leq AGE1 \leq 99 or missing)) AND b30=0-4) OR B32B=04,05,06,97,99

**B32B_1 /IF B31=0-96 INSERT " [IF NECESSARY: You said you were (AGE STARTED DRINKING) when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes.]"/

[Once you began to drink,] how often /IF AGE=20-29 INSERT "do" IF AGE>29 INSERT "did"/ you drink ALCOHOL during your [20's]? :

/IF AGE<30 INSERT "Is it" IF AGE>29 INSERT "Was it"/: [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Less than once a year, or
- 06 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF ((B31 \leq 39 AND <>.) OR B31=97,99) AND (30 \leq AGE1 \leq 99 or missing) AND [b30 = 5-93, 95,97,99

+B32C /IF B31=0-96 INSERT " [IF NECESSARY: You said you were (AGE STARTED DRINKING) when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes.]"/

How often /IF AGE=30-39 INSERT "do" IF AGE>39 INSERT "did" you have <u>five or more</u> drinks on one occasion during your [30's]?

/IF AGE<40 INSERT "Is it" IF AGE>39 INSERT "Was it": [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Less than once a year, or
- 06 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

 $_{\rm Page}41$

ASK IF ((((B31 \leq 39 AND <>.) OR B31=97,99) AND (30 \leq AGE1 \leq 99 or missing)) AND b30=0-4) OR B32C=04,05,06,97,99

**B32C_1 /IF B31=0-96 INSERT " [IF NECESSARY: You said you were (AGE STARTED DRINKING) when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes.]"/

[Once you began to drink,] How often /IF AGE=30-39 INSERT "do" IF AGE>39 INSERT "did"/ you drink ALCOHOL during your [30's]? :

/IF AGE<40 INSERT "Is it" IF AGE>39 INSERT "Was it": [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Less than once a year, or
- 06 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF ((B31 \leq 49 AND <>.) OR B31=97,99) AND ($40 \leq$ AGE1 \leq 99 or missing) AND [b30 = 5-93, 95,97,99]

+B32D /IF B31=0-96 INSERT "[IF NECESSARY: You said you were (AGE STARTED DRINKING) when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes.]"/

How often /IF AGE=40-49 INSERT "do" IF AGE>49 INSERT "did" you have <u>five or more</u> drinks on one occasion during your [40's]?

/IF AGE<50 INSERT "Is it" IF AGE>49 INSERT "Was it": [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Less than once a year, or
- 06 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF ((((B31 \leq 49 AND <>.) OR B31=97,99) AND ($40 \leq$ AGE1 \leq 99 or missing)) AND b30=0-4) OR B32D=04,05,06,97,99

**B32D_1 /IF B31=0-96 INSERT " [IF NECESSARY: You said you were (AGE STARTED DRINKING) when you first started drinking alcoholic beverages, not including small tastes.]"/

[Once you began to drink,] How often /IF AGE=40-49 INSERT "do" IF AGE>49 INSERT "did" you drink ALCOHOL during your [40's]? :

/IF AGE<50 INSERT "Is it" IF AGE>49 INSERT "Was it": [READ ONLY IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week.
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Less than once a year, or
- 06 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

EFFECTS OF DRINKING (CURRENT & EX DRINKERS)

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER5

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

D1A. Now thinking of your entire lifetime, was there ever a time when you felt <u>your</u> drinking had a harmful effect on **your friendships and social life?**

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

D2A. Thinking of your entire lifetime, was there ever a time when you felt your drinking had...

a harmful effect on your outlook on life?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

D3A. (Thinking of your entire lifetime) Was there ever a time when you felt your drinking had... a harmful effect on your home life or marriage?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

D4A. (Thinking of your entire lifetime) Was there ever a time when you felt <u>your</u> drinking had a harmful effect on your financial position?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

D5A. (Thinking of your entire lifetime) Was there ever a time when you felt <u>your</u> drinking had a harmful effect on your work and employment opportunities?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

D6A. (Thinking of your entire lifetime) Was there ever a time when you felt <u>your</u> drinking had a harmful effect on your health?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

IF D6A=01 and DRNKSTAT=1 ASK

D6B. Was that during the last 12 months?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D6A=01

**DN12. About what age were you when you think your drinking FIRST had a

harmful effect on your health?

NOTE: 96 IS 96 OR OLDER

_ age [RANGE 0-/IF AGE1 IS MISSING "96" IF AGE1 IS POPULATED "AGE1"

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D6a=01

D8. Did you see a doctor or another health professional about the problem or problems?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D6b=2

D11. Do you think your health is still being affected?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

ETEXT Here are some experiences that many people have reported in connection with drinking. As I read each item, please tell me if this has <u>ever</u> happened to you.

01 CONTINUE

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

F3a. I was sick or vomited after drinking or the morning after drinking. Has this ever happened to you?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF F3a=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

F3b. Did this happen in the last twelve months?

01 Yes

```
_{
m Page}46
```

	02 97 99	No DON'T KNOW REFUSED
ASK IF DRNK E9a. I have 01 02 97 99	gotten Yes No	into a heated argument while drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?) KNOW
ASK IF E9B.		1 AND DRNKSTAT=1 s happen in the last twelve months? Yes No DON'T KNOW REFUSED
	gotten That is Yes No	into a fight while drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?) [INTERVIEWER: If , a physical fight.] KNOW
		=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1 s happen in the last twelve months? Yes No DON'T KNOW REFUSED
	ce offic <u>er</u> happ Yes No	cer questioned or warned me because of my drinking. [IF NECESSARY: Has bened to you?] KNOW
		=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1 s happen in the last twelve months? Yes No DON'T KNOW REFUSED
	etimes	1,3 kept on drinking after I had promised myself not to. [IF NECESSARY: Has this d to you?]

```
97
             DON'T KNOW
      99
             REFUSED
      ASK IF E28A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      E28B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
             99
                   REFUSED
ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3
      I found that the same amount of drinking had much less effect than it used to. [IF
      NECESSARY: Has this ever happened to you?]
      01
            Yes
      02
             No
      97
             DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
      ASK IF F5A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      F5B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
             99
                   REFUSED
DEFINITION OF LIGHT DRINKER: SKIP to J1A if "LIGHT DRINKER", if:
CREATE VARIABLE LIGHT DRINKER WHERE:
LIGHT DRINKER=1 IF
DRNKSTAT=04 OR
(B6Q < 5 OR B6Q = OR B6Q2 in (4,5,6,7,96)) AND
(B9Q < 5 OR B9Q = .OR B9Q2 in (4,5,6,7,96)) AND
(B12 < 5 OR B12=. OR BN20D 2 in (4,5,6,7,96)) AND
(B15 in (05, 06, 07, 08) OR B15A in (05, 06, 07, 08, 09) OR DRNKSTAT=3) AND
((B23 in (02 OR .) AND (B25 < 5 OR B25=.)) AND
(B30 <5 OR B30=94 OR B30= .) AND
(D1A in (.,02)) AND (D2A in (.,02)) AND (D3A in (.,02)) AND
(D4A in (.,02)) AND (D5A in (.,02)) AND (D6A in (.,02)) AND
(F3A in (.,02)) AND (E9A in (.,02)) AND
(E10A in (..02)) AND (E11A in (..02)) AND
(E28A in (.,02)) AND (F5A in (.,02))
ELSE LIGHT DRINKER=2
ASK OF ALL
RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION
TIMER6
ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2
E3a. I have taken a strong drink in the morning to get over the effects of last night's drinking.
      [IF NECESSARY: Has this ever happened to you?]
      01
            Yes
      02
             No
      97
             DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
```

ASK IF E3A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

E3B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?

01 Yes

02 No

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

E4a. **My hands shook a lot the morning after drinking.** [IF NECESSARY: Has this <u>ever</u> happened to you?]

01 Yes

02 No

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF E4A=1 AND CURRENT DRINKER

- E4B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- E6a. **My drinking has interfered with my spare time activities or hobbies.** [IF NECESSARY: Has this <u>ever</u> happened to you?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E6A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- E6B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- **E31AN. Did you ever have a period when your drinking or being sick from drinking often interfered with taking care of your home or family?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E31AN=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- **E31BN. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- **E7AN. Did you ever have a very strong desire or urge to drink?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E7AN=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- **E7BN. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

E7a. Sometimes I have needed a drink so badly that I couldn't think of anything else. [IF

NECESSARY: Has this ever happened to you?]

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E7A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

E7B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- E8a. Sometimes I have awakened during the night or early morning sweating all over because of drinking. (Has this <u>ever</u> happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E8A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- E8B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E8B=1

**E8C. Thinking about the most recent time this happened, about how long after you had finished drinking did you wake up sweating? Was it: (READ LIST)

[NOTE: if they say "about 8 hours", code as "more than 8"]

- 02 Less than 8 hours after stopping drinking
- more than 8 hours after drinking
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- E13a. **My drinking contributed to my getting hurt in an accident in a car or elsewhere.** (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

```
ASK IF E13A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      E13B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
             99
                   REFUSED
ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2
E12a. My drinking contributed to getting involved in an accident in which someone else was
      hurt, or property, such as a car, was damaged. (Has this ever happened to you?)
            Yes
      01
      02
            No
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
      ASK IF E12A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      E12B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
            99
                   REFUSED
ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2
E14a. I had trouble with the law about drinking when driving was <u>not</u> involved.
                                                                             (Has this ever
      happened to you?)
      01
            Yes
      02
            No
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
      ASK IF E14A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      E14B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
                   DON'T KNOW
             97
            99
                   REFUSED
ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2
E15a. I have been arrested for driving after drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)
      01
            Yes
      02
            No
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
      ASK IF E15A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      E15B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
                   Yes
            01
            02
                   No
```

97

99

DON'T KNOW

REFUSED

- E17a. Once I started drinking it was difficult for me to stop before I became completely intoxicated. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E17A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- E17B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

IF (E28A=1 OR E17A=1)

- **E28E17D. Sometimes when people drink more than they had planned, it is because they feel compelled to drink and just can't stop. Has this ever been true for you?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- E18a. I had an illness connected with drinking which kept me from working on my regular activities for a week or more. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E18A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- E18B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- E19a. I felt that my drinking was becoming a serious threat to my physical health. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E19A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- E19B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

E20a. A physician or doctor suggested I cut down on drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E20A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

E20B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

E21a. I have lost a job, or nearly lost one, because of drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E21A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

E21B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

E22a. **People at work indicated that I should cut down on drinking.** (Has this ever happened to you?)

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E22A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

E22B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

- E23a. **Drinking may have hurt my chances for promotion, or raises, or better jobs.** (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E23A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- E23B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- E24a. A spouse or someone I lived with got angry about my drinking or the way I behaved while drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E24A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- E24B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- E25a. A spouse or someone I lived with threatened to leave me because of my drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF E25A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- E25B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- E29a. I deliberately tried to cut down or quit drinking, but I was unable to do so. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

```
ASK IF E29A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      E29B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
            01
                   Yes
            02
                   No
            97
                   DON'T KNOW
            99
                   REFUSED
ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2
      I needed more alcohol than I used to, to get the same effect as before. (Has this ever
      happened to you?)
      01
            Yes
      02
            No
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
      ASK IF E5A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      E5B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
            01
                   Yes
            02
                   No
            97
                   DON'T KNOW
            99
                   REFUSED
ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2
      I kept wanting to cut down or quit drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)
      01
            Yes
      02
            No
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
      ASK IF F1A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      F1B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
            01
                   Yes
            02
                   No
            97
                   DON'T KNOW
            99
                   REFUSED
ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2
      I found that I needed a drink to keep from getting the shakes or becoming sick. (Has this
      ever happened to you?)
      01
            Yes
      02
            No
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
      ASK IF F2A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1
      F2B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
            01
                   Yes
            02
                   No
```

DON'T KNOW

REFUSED

97 99

- F4a. I was depressed, irritable or nervous after drinking or the morning after drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF F4A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- F4B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF F4B=1

**F4C. Thinking about the most recent time you felt this way (CLARIFY IF NEEDED: that is, depressed, irritable or nervous) after drinking, about how long after you had finished drinking did you feel this way? Was it: (READ LIST)

[NOTE: if they say "about 8 hours", code as "more than 8"]

- 01 Was still drinking
- 02 Less than 8 hours after stopping drinking
- 04 more than 8 hours after drinking
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1.3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- F6a. I have given up or reduced important work or social activities for my drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF F6A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- F6B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- F7a. I spent a lot of my time on drinking or getting over the effects of drinking or doing things to get alcohol. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF F7A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- F7B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- F8a. I kept on drinking although I knew that I had a health problem caused by or made worse by my drinking. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF F8A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- F8B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- F9a. I kept on drinking although I felt that my drinking was giving me psychological or emotional problems. (Has this ever happened to you?)
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF F9A=1 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- F9B. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

HELP FOR DRINKING PROBLEM

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER7

ASK OF CURRENT AND EX DRINKERS THAT ARE NOT LABELED AS "LIGHT DRINKER"

- *H1. Have you ever talked about <u>an alcohol problem of your own</u> with anyone, regardless of whether <u>you</u> brought it up or <u>they</u> did?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

```
IF H1=1 ASK
      H1CN. Did this happen in the last twelve months?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
             99
                   REFUSED
      IF H1=1 ASK
      *H2AN.
                   Who did you talk with? Was it with...a friend or family member?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
             99
                   REFUSED
IF H1=1 ASK
      *H2CN.
                   Did you talk with...a priest, pastor, minister or rabbi?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
                   DON'T KNOW
             97
             99
                   REFUSED
      IF H1=1 ASK
      *H2DN.
                   Did you talk with...a doctor or other health care worker?
             01
                   Yes
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
             99
                   REFUSED
ASK OF CURRENT AND EX DRINKERS THAT ARE NOT LABELED AS "LIGHT DRINKER"
        Have you ever gone to anyone-a doctor or physician, AA, a treatment agency, anyone at all-
for a problem related in any way to your drinking?
        01
             Yes
        02
            No (SKIP TO H22)
        97
             DON'T KNOW
        99
             REFUSED (SKIP TO H22)
      IF H12=1 ASK
      *H13AN.
                   Did you go to a hospital, doctor, or general health or mental health
             program?
                   Yes
             01
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
             99
                   REFUSED
      IF H12=1 ASK
                   Did you go to a mutual-help group, such as Alcoholics Anonymous? These
      *H13BN.
             kind of groups are sometimes called self-help groups.
                   Yes
             01
             02
                   No
             97
                   DON'T KNOW
             99
                   REFUSED
```

```
IF H13BN=1 ASK
                  Which mutual-help groups did you go to? [MARK ALL. DO NOT READ LIST.]
      **H13BNb.
            01
                  Alcoholics Anonymous
            02
                  Narcotics Anonymous
            03
                  SMART Recovery
            04
                  LifeRing
            05
                  SOS
            06
                  Women for Sobriety
            07
                  Some other group
            97
                  DON'T KNOW
            99
                  REFUSED
      IF H12=1 ASK
      *H13CN.
                  Did you go to an alcoholism or drug treatment program?
            01
                  Yes
            02
                  No
            97
                  DON'T KNOW
            99
                  REFUSED
      IF H12=1 ASK
      *H13DN.
                  Did you go to a DUI program?
            01
                  Yes
            02
                  Nο
            97
                  DON'T KNOW
            99
                  REFUSED
      IF H12=1 ASK
      *H13EN.
                  Did you go to a private therapist?
            01
                  Yes
            02
                  No
            97
                  DON'T KNOW
            99
                  REFUSED
IF H13AN=1OR H13CN=1 OR H13DN=1 OR H13EN=1
**H12CNa
            Did you go for treatment for your drinking in the past 12 months?
            01
                  Yes
            02
                  Nο
            97
                  DON'T KNOW
            99
                  REFUSED
IF H13AN=1OR H13CN=1 OR H13DN=1 OR H13EN=1
**H12CNb
            Did you go for treatment for your drinking between January 2010 and [PROGRAMMER:
INSERT CURRENT DATE - 12 MONTHS]?
            01
                  Yes
            02
                  No
            97
                  DON'T KNOW
            99
                  REFUSED
IF H13AN=1OR H13CN=1 OR H13DN=1 OR H13EN=1
            **H12CNc
                         Did you go for treatment for your drinking before 2010?
            01
                  Yes
            02
                  No
            97
                  DON'T KNOW
            99
                  REFUSED
```

IF H12CNa=1 or H12CNb=1 ASK

- **H12CN_1. When you got treatment for your drinking after January 2010, who paid for it? [READ LIST]
 - 01 Insurance paid for all of it.
 - 1 paid some of the cost, and insurance paid some of the cost.
 - 03 I paid for all of it myself.
 - O4 Someone else paid for it. (Family member, friend, etc.)
 - 05 I wasn't charged.
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

IF H12CNc=1 ASK

**H12CN 2. When you got treatment before 2010, who paid for it?

[READ LIST]

- 01 Insurance paid for all of it.
- 1 paid some of the cost, and insurance paid some of the cost.
- 03 I paid for all of it myself.
- O4 Someone else paid for it. (Family member, friend, etc.)
- 05 I wasn't charged.
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3 AND LIGHT DRINKER=2

- H22B. People differ a lot in their feelings about getting help for alcohol problems. Was there ever a time when you thought you should get alcohol treatment but didn't?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

IF H22B=1 ASK

- **H22CN. Was that in the past 5 years?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

IF H22B=1 ASK

- **H22DN. How much did money or financial concerns influence your decision to not get treatment?
 - 01 QUITE A LOT
 - 02 SOME
 - 03 A LITTLE
 - 04 NOT AT ALL
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

- *HN32.Do you consider yourself to be in recovery, or that you used to have an alcohol or drug problem?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK ALL

SET COMPLETE=2 PARTIAL

ASK IF HN32 = 1

- **HN32b. Is this recovery from a drinking problem, a drug problem or both?
 - 01 DRINKING PROBLEM
 - 02 DRUG PROBLEM
 - 03 BOTH
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

DRUG USE

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER8

ASK OF ALL

- J1A. Now we have some questions about your use of various kinds of drugs during the last 12 months. How often have you used marijuana, hash, pot, THC or "weed" during the last twelve months? Was it ...
 - 00 Every day or nearly every day
 - 01 About once a week
 - Once every 2 or 3 weeks
 - Once every month or two
 - 04 Less often than that
 - 05 Never
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J1A <5 AND DRNKSTAT=1

- J1B. In the past year, how often did you use alcohol and marijuana at the same time? Was it usually, sometimes or never?
 - 01 Usually
 - 02 Sometimes
 - 03 Never
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J1A <5 AND STATE = AK, AZ, CA, CO, CT, DE, DC, HI, IL, ME, MD, MA, MI, MT, NV, NJ, NM, NY, OR, RI, VT, WA NH

**J1CN. Do you have a medical recommendation from a doctor for marijuana or cannabis?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J1A=05

JN10AA. Have you ever used marijuana at any time in your life?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

J3CA. In the past 12 months, how often have you used any other drugs, including prescription drugs NOT taken as prescribed, recreational drugs or illegal drugs?

[READ IF NECESSARY: We're referring to prescription drugs that were NOT prescribed for you or that you took only for the experience or feeling it caused)]

- Was it...
 - 00 Every day or nearly every day
 - O1 About once a week
 - Once every 2 or 3 weeks
 - Once every month or two
 - 04 Less often than that
 - 05 Never
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J3CA =00- 04

J6an In the past 12 months, have you used heroin?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J6AN=1 AND CURRENT DRINKER

J6Bn In the past year, did you ever use alcohol and heroin at the same time?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J3CA =00-04

J7an During the last twelve months have you used a prescription painkiller such as Codeine,

Percodan, Vicodin, OxyContin, or Methadone that was not prescribed for you or that you took only for the experience or feeling it caused?

[IF NECESSARY: We are **not** interested in over-the-counter drugs such as aspirin, regular Tylenol or Advil that can be bought in drug stores or grocery stores without a doctor's prescription.]

[INTERVIEWERS: Other drugs in this group include the following: Darvocet, Darvon, Percocet, Tylox, Lortab, Lorcet, Demerol, Dilaudid, Hydrocodone, Morphine, Stadol]

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J7AN=1 AND CURRENT DRINKER

J7Bn In the past year, did you ever use alcohol and **painkillers** at the same time?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J3CA =00-04

J4an During the last twelve months have you used uppers such as speed, Ritalin, amphetamines, or methamphetamines that were not prescribed for you or that you took only for the experience or feeling it caused?

[IF NECESSARY: We are not interested in the use of "over-the-counter" stimulants such as Dexatrim or No-Doz that can be bought in drug stores or grocery stores without a doctor's prescription.

Other drugs in this group include:

Benzedrine, Biphetamine, Fastin, Phentermine, Dexedrine

These include drugs such as amphetamines that are known as stimulants, 'uppers,' or 'speed.' People sometimes take these drugs to lose weight, to stay awake, or for attention deficit disorders.]

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J4AN=1 AND CURRENT DRINKER

J4Bn In the past year, did you ever use alcohol and uppers at the same time?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J1A < 5 OR J3CA < 5

**J12A. During the past 12 months, have you gotten into a heated argument while using drugs?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J1A < 5 OR J3CA < 5

**J13A. During the past 12 months, have you felt that your drug use was becoming a serious threat to your physical health?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF J1A < 5 OR J3CA < 5

- **J14A. During the past 12 months, have you lost time from work because of your drug use?
 - 01 YES
 - 02 NO
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- *JN10A. Have you ever smoked cigarettes or used any other kind of tobacco products, including ecigarettes, on a regular basis in your life?
 - 01 YES
 - 02 NO
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF JN10a=01

- *J11A. Was that tobacco cigarettes, other kinds of tobacco, or e-cigarettes? [MARK ALL]
 - 01 Cigarettes
 - 02 Other tobacco
 - 03 E-cigarettes
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF JN10A=01 & (J11A NE 3 ONLY)

*JN10B. At about what age did you first smoke tobacco cigarettes or use tobacco on a regular basis? [NOTE: Please do NOT include e-cigarettes.]

NOTE: 96 IS 96 OR OLDER

AGE

[RANGE 5-/IF AGE1 IS BLANK "96" IF AGE1 IS POPULATED "AGE1"]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF JN10A=01 & (J11A NE 3 ONLY)

- *J10 How often have you smoked tobacco cigarettes or used any other kinds of tobacco in the past twelve months? [NOTE: Please do NOT include e-cigarettes.]
 - 01 Daily or nearly daily
 - One to four days per week
 - 03 Once every two to three weeks
 - 04 Once every month or so
 - 05 Less often than that
 - 06 Never in the past 12 months
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF JN10A=01 & (J11A =01)

*J11b1. On the days that you [smoke/smoked], how many tobacco cigarettes [do/did] you smoke each day on average? [NOTE: Please do NOT include e-cigarettes.]

[INTERVIEWER: 1 PACK=20 CIGARETTES]

[PROGRAMMER: INSERT PRESENT TENSE IF J10=1-4, PAST TENSE IFJ10=05-97]

[180 = 180 OR MORE]

CIGARETTES PER DAY

[RANGE: 1-180, VERIFY 61 OR MORE]

996 LESS THAN 1 PER DAY

```
997
            DON'T KNOW
      999
            REFUSED
ASK IF J11B1=61-180
J11B1VER
            I just want to verify on average you smoke /J11B1/ cigarettes per day. Is that correct?
      01 YES
      02 NO /RESET TO J11B1/
ASK IF JN10a=01 & (J11A NE 3 ONLY)
*JN11C. At the time in your life that you smoked or used tobacco most heavily, how often did you use
it? [NOTE: Please do NOT include e-cigarettes.]
        01 Daily or nearly daily
           One to four days per week
        02
            Once every two to three weeks
        04
            Once every month or so
        05
           Less often than that
        97 DON'T KNOW
        99
           REFUSED
ASK IF JN10a=01 & (J11A NE 3 ONLY)
*JN11. How long ago was the last time you smoked tobacco cigarettes or used any other kinds of
tobacco? [NOTE: Please do NOT include e-cigarettes.]
        101-199 WEEKS
        201-299 MONTHS
          __ 301-399 YEARS
        000 Today
        997 DON'T KNOW
        999 REFUSED
ASK ALL
J15. Did you ever receive treatment from a chemical dependency or substance abuse
program for either alcohol or drugs?
      01
            YES
      02
            NO
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
ASK IF J15=01
J16N. Was that in the last 12 months?
      01
            Yes
      02
            No
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
ASK IF J15=01
        Was this treatment for a drinking problem, a drug problem or both?
(IF NECESSARY, SAY: Answer for the most recent time you received treatment.)
        01
           DRINKING PROBLEM
        02 DRUG PROBLEM
        03 BOTH
        97 DON'T KNOW
```

99

REFUSED

PERCEPTIONS OF DRINKING

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER9

ASK ALL RESPONDENTS

+I1 How much do you agree or disagree with the following statements?

Drinking is bad for your health.Do you:

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK ALL RESPONDENTS

- +13 Your family or friends get upset when you drink. [READ IF NECESSARY]
 - 01 Strongly agree
 - 02 Agree
 - 03 Disagree
 - 04 Strongly disagree
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

+MN24f

Drinking helps me to forget about my worries and my problems. [READ IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1,3

+MN24i I drink to be sociable. [READ IF NECESSARY]

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

M1. Now I'll describe situations that people sometimes find themselves in. For each one, please tell me how much a person in that situation should feel free to drink.

At a party, at someone else's home. Would you say...

- 01 NO DRINKING
- 02 1 OR 2 DRINKS
- 03 FEEL EFFECTS, BUT NOT DRUNK
- 04 GETTING DRUNK IS SOMETIMES ALRIGHT

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

*M4M5. For a (man/woman) out at a bar with friends [FILL IN GENDER BASED ON A1] [READ IF NECESSARY]

- 01 NO DRINKING
- 02 1 OR 2 DRINKS
- 03 FEEL EFFECTS, BUT NOT DRUNK
- 04 GETTING DRUNK IS SOMETIMES ALRIGHT
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

M7. When with friends at home.

[READ IF NECESSARY]

- 01 NO DRINKING
- 02 1 OR 2 DRINKS
- 03 FEEL EFFECTS, BUT NOT DRUNK
- 04 GETTING DRUNK IS SOMETIMES ALRIGHT
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

MN26B. Think of the people who are important to you. How many of the people who are important to you would approve of you drinking one or two drinks regularly? Would you say: all or most of them, about half of them, less than half of them, or none of them?

- 01 ALL OR MOST
- 02 ABOUT HALF
- 03 LESS THAN HALF
- 04 NONE
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

MN26C. (IF NECESSARY: Think of the people who are important to you.) **How many of the people who are important to you would approve of you occasionally getting drunk?** [READ IF NECESSARY] (Would you say all or most of them, about half of them, less than half of them, or none of them?)

- 01 ALL OR MOST
- 02 ABOUT HALF
- 03 LESS THAN HALF
- 04 NONE
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

CURRENT DRINKER'S DRINKING BEHAVIORS

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1

L2Cc Now I'd like to ask you some questions about different kinds of social activities sometimes involving drinking. Thinking of the last twelve months,

How often do you drink at bars, taverns, or cocktail lounges? Would you say every day or nearly every day, at least once a week, at least once a month (but less than once a week), at least once a year (but less than once a month), or never during the last 12 months?

[IF NECESSARY: We are only asking how frequently you **drink** when at bars, taverns, or cocktail lounges, not how frequently you go to bars, taverns, or cocktail lounges.

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week.
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF L2Cc=1-4,97,99

L8Cc. When you drink, how many drinks do you typically have at a **bar, tavern, or cocktail lounge?**NUMBER OF DRINKS [RANGE 1-96]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1

L3Cc How often do you drink **at a party in someone's home?** Would you say every day or nearly every day, at least once a week, at least once a month (but less than once a week), at least once a year (but less than once a month), or never during the last 12 months?

[IF NECESSARY: We are only asking how frequently you **drink** at a party in someone's home, not how frequently you go to parties in someone's home.

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF L3Cc=1-4,97,99

L9Cc. When you drink, how many drinks do you typically have at a party in someone's home?

NUMBER OF DRINKS [RANGE 01-96]

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1

L4C How often do you drink **when spending a quiet evening at home?** Would you say every day or nearly every day, at least once a week, at least once a month (but less than once a week), at least once a year (but less than once a month), or never during the last 12 months?

[IF NECESSARY: We are only asking how frequently you **drink** when spending a quiet evening at home, not how frequently you spend a quiet evening at home.

01 Every day or nearly every day,

- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF L4C=1-4,97,99

L10C. When you drink, how many drinks do you typically have **on a quiet evening at home** NUMBER OF DRINKS [RANGE 1-96]

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1

L6C How often do you drink when spending time with friends in a public place, such as a park, street, or parking lot? Would you say every day or nearly every day, at least once a week, at least once a month (but less than once a week), at least once a year (but less than once a month), or never during the last 12 months?

[IF NECESSARY: We are only asking how frequently you **drink** when spending time with friends in a public place, not how frequently you spend time with friends in a public place.

- 01 Every day or nearly every day,
- 02 At least once a week,
- O3 At least once a month [but less than 1/week]
- O4 At least once a year [but less than 1/month] or,
- 05 Never?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF L6C=1-4,97,99

L12C. When you drink, how many drinks do you typically have when with friends in a public place, such as a park or parking lot?

NUMBER OF DRINKS [RANGE 1-96]

- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1

L15. Think about the occasion in the last twelve months that you had the most to drink. How many drinks did you have at that time? (By 'drink', we mean one can or bottle of beer, one glass of wine or a drink with a shot of hard liquor.)

NUMBER OF DRINKS [RANGE 1-96]

96 96 OR MORE 97 DON'T KNOW 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DRNKSTAT=1

L16. And over about how long did you drink that amount? (IF NEEDED: from when you began to drink until the time you finished your last drink)

RECORD UNIT

1 MINUTES

2 HOURS

3 HOURS AND MINUTES

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

/IF L16=2,3/

L16H RECORD HOURS: RANGE=1-96

/IF L16=1,3/

L16M RECORD MINUTES: RANGE=1-60

/DP: IN POST PROCESSING COMBINE L16M AND L16H SO ANSWERS ARE DELIVERED AS ORIGINALLY PROGRAMMED:

60 minutes is coded as 100

1 hour is coded as 100

2 hours 30 minutes is coded as 230

DRINKING INJURIES & ILLNESSES

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER11

ASK OF ALL

- K1. Next I have some questions about any injuries and illnesses you may have had in the last twelve months. Let's start with injuries. In the last twelve months, did you have <u>any kind of injury</u> for which you <u>thought</u> about getting treatment, whether or not you actually did get treatment?
 - 01 YES
 - 02 NO (SKIP TO K9)
 - 97 DON'T KNOW (SKIP TO K9)
 - 99 REFUSED (SKIP TO K9)

ASK IF K1=1

- *K5_6. Thinking about the most recent injury for which you thought about getting treatment, where did you first go for treatment? Did you go:
 - 02 To an emergency room,
 - To a private doctor or clinic,
 - 04 To some other place, or
 - O1 Did you not go for treatment?
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF K1=01 AND (DRNKSTAT=1 OR (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5))

IF CODED 1 DRUG [1], USE SINGULAR FORM; 2 OR MORE DRUGS [2], USE PLURAL FORM. IF THE ONLY DRUG USED WAS A LEGAL PRESCRIPTION DRUG THEN SAY DID YOU USE ANY PRESCRIPTION DRUGS. NOTE: DOES NOT INCLUDE CIGARETTE USE.

*K2_4. Still thinking about this same injury, in the six hours before it happened, did you

/IF DRNKSTAT=1 AND (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5) INSERT "drink any alcoholic beverage, even one drink, or use (the drug/any of the drugs) you mentioned earlier, not including tobacco products? [NOTE: If they say "YES" ask: "Was that alcohol, drugs or both?"]"

/IF DRNKSTAT=1 AND NOT (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5)) INSERT "drink any alcoholic beverage, even one drink?"

/IF DRNKSTAT<>1 AND (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5) INSERT "use (the drug/any of the drugs) you mentioned earlier, not including tobacco products?"/

- NO, didn't use alcohol or drugs
- /IF DRNKSTAT=1 INSERT 02 YES, used alcohol only/
- /IF (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5) INSERT 03 YES, used drugs only/
- /IF DRNKSTAT=1 AND (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5) INSERT 04 YES, used both alcohol and drugs/
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK ALL

- K9. Now, thinking about illness, in the last twelve months, did you have <u>any kind of illness</u> for which you <u>thought</u> about getting treatment, whether or not you actually did get treatment?
 - 01 YES
 - 02 NO (SKIP TO 05)
 - 97 DON'T KNOW (SKIP TO O5)
 - 99 REFUSED (SKIP TO O5)

ASK IF K9=1

- *K13_14. Thinking about the most recent illness for which you thought about getting treatment, where did you first go for treatment? Did you go:
 - 02 To an emergency room,
 - To a private doctor or clinic,
 - 04 To some other place, or
 - 01 Did you not go for treatment?
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF K9=1 AND (DRNKSTAT=1 OR (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5))
IF CODED 1 DRUG [1], USE SINGULAR FORM; 2 OR MORE DRUGS [2], USE PLURAL FORM.
IF THE ONLY DRUG USED WAS A LEGAL PRESCRIPTION DRUG THEN SAY DID YOU USE
ANY PRESCRIPTION DRUGS. NOTE: DOES NOT INCLUDE CIGARETTE USE.

*K10_12. Still thinking about this same illness, in the six hours before you got sick or noticed this problem, did you

/IF DRNKSTAT=1 AND (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5) INSERT "drink any alcoholic beverage, even one drink, or use (the drug/any of the drugs) you mentioned earlier, not including tobacco products? [NOTE: If they say "YES" ask: "Was that alcohol, drugs or both?"]"

/IF DRNKSTAT=1 AND NOT (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5)) INSERT "drink any alcoholic beverage, even one drink?"

/IF DRNKSTAT<>1 AND (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5) INSERT "use (the drug/any of the drugs) you mentioned earlier, not including tobacco products?"/

- 01 NO, didn't use alcohol or drugs
- /IF DRNKSTAT=1 INSERT 02 YES, used alcohol only/
- /IF (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5) INSERT 03 YES, used drugs only/
- /IF DRNKSTAT=1 AND (J1A<5 OR J3CA<5) INSERT 04 YES, used both alcohol and drugs/
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

EMOTIONAL HEALTH

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER12

ASK OF ALL

*O5. The next set of questions asks about your feelings and thoughts during the past two weeks. How often have you felt **happy?** Would you say not at all, several days, more than half the days, or nearly every day in the past two weeks?

- 01 NOT AT ALL
- 02 SEVERAL DAYS
- 03 MORE THAN HALF THE DAYS
- 04 NEARLY EVERY DAY
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

*O7. During the past two weeks, how often have you **enjoyed life.** (IF NECESSARY: Would you say not at all, several days, more than half the days, or nearly every day in the past two weeks?)

- 01 NOT AT ALL
- 02 SEVERAL DAYS
- 03 MORE THAN HALF THE DAYS
- 04 NEARLY EVERY DAY
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

- **ODN1. During the past two weeks, how often have you been bothered by: **feeling down**, **depressed**, **or hopeless?** (IF NECESSARY:: Would you say not at all, several days, more than half the days, or nearly every day in the past two weeks?)
 - 01 NOT AT ALL
 - 02 SEVERAL DAYS
 - 03 MORE THAN HALF THE DAYS
 - 04 NEARLY EVERY DAY
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- **ODN2. (During the past two weeks, how often have you been bothered by:) **Feeling little interest or pleasure in doing things?** (IF NECESSARY: Would you say not at all, several days, more than half the days, or nearly every day in the past two weeks?)
 - 01 NOT AT ALL
 - 02 SEVERAL DAYS
 - 03 MORE THAN HALF THE DAYS
 - 04 NEARLY EVERY DAY
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- **ODN3. (During the past two weeks, how often have you been bothered by:) **Feeling nervous, anxious or on edge?** (IF NECESSARY: Would you say not at all, several days, more than half the days, or nearly every day in the past two weeks?)
 - 01 NOT AT ALL
 - 02 SEVERAL DAYS
 - 03 MORE THAN HALF THE DAYS
 - 04 NEARLY EVERY DAY
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- **ODN4. (During the past two weeks, how often have you been bothered by:) **Not being able to stop or control worrying?** (IF NECESSARY: Would you say not at all, several days, more than half the days, or nearly every day in the past two weeks?)
 - 01 NOT AT ALL
 - 02 SEVERAL DAYS
 - 03 MORE THAN HALF THE DAYS
 - 04 NEARLY EVERY DAY
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

EDUCATION

- **A20N_1. The next few questions are about when you were growing up, that is, before you turned 18. Who did you live with during most of your childhood? Did you live with...
 - Two parents (biological, step or adoptive)
 - One parent (biological, step or adoptive)
 - O3 Another family member (like a grandparent, aunt or uncle), or
 - 04 Someone else?
 - 97 Don't Know
 - 99 Refused

ASK OF ALL

- **A21N. How far did your mother go in school? (READ ONLY IF NECESSARY)
 - 01 Didn't attend high school
 - 02 Didn't graduate from high school
 - 03 Received GED (high school equivalency) or graduated from high school
 - O4 Technical/vocational schooling beyond high school
 - O5 Attended some college (but no degree)
 - O6 Associate's degree (2-year college degree)
 - 07 4-year college degree
 - 08 Graduate or professional school beyond 4-year degree
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

OTHER PEOPLE'S DRINKING

ASK OF ALL

D14. The next few questions concern your experiences with other people's drinking.

When you were growing up, that is, before you turned 18, did you live with anyone who was a problem drinker or an alcoholic?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

DC20. Have any of your blood relatives ever been a problem drinker or an alcoholic?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF DC20=01

D21. Which blood relatives have been problem drinkers or alcoholics?

(CODE ALL THAT APPLY)

- 01 BIOLOGICAL MOTHER
- 02 BIOLOGICAL FATHER
- 12 OTHER BLOOD RELATIVE
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER14

ASK OF ALL

**H2O1a. Now let me ask you some questions about various problems that can occur because of someone else's drinking.

How many times in the last 12 months did someone who had been drinking harass or bother you, call you names or otherwise insult you? Would you say:

- 01 more than once
- 02 once
- 05 never in the last 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF H2O1a<5

** H2O1b. Who harassed or insulted you after they had been drinking in the past 12 months? Was it:

(CODE ALL THAT APPLY; READ LIST)

- A Spouse or partner (IF NEEDED: including a boyfriend or girlfriend)
- 02 A Family member (IF NEEDED: A parent or step-parent, sibling, child, other family member)
- 03 A Friend or co-worker (IF NEEDED: Someone you know)
- O4 A Stranger or someone you didn't know by name
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**H2O2a. How many times in the last 12 months did someone who had been drinking harm you physically?

READ IF NECESSARY

- 01 more than once
- 02 once
- 05 never in the last 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF H2O2a<5

** H2O2b. Who physically harmed you after they had been drinking in the past 12 months? Was it a...

(CODE ALL THAT APPLY: READ LIST IF NECESSARY)

- O1 Spouse or partner (IF NEEDED: including boyfriend/girlfriend)
- Family member (IF NEEDED: Parent/step-parent, sibling, child, other family member)
- O3 Friend or co-worker (IF NEEDED: Someone you know)
- O4 Stranger or someone you didn't know by name
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**H2O3a. How many times in the last 12 months did someone who had been drinking ruin your clothes or other belongings?

READ IF NECESSARY

- 01 more than once
- 02 once

- 05 never in the last 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

**H2O4a. In the last 12 months, was someone else who had been drinking been responsible for a traffic accident you were involved in?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF H2O4a=1

** H2O4b. Whose drinking caused the traffic accident you were involved in during the past 12 months? Was it a...

(CODE ALL THAT APPLY; READ LIST IF NECESSARY)

- O1 Spouse or partner (IF NEEDED: including boyfriend/girlfriend)
- Family member (IF NEEDED: Parent/step-parent, sibling, child, other family member)
- O3 Friend or co-worker (IF NEEDED: Someone you know)
- O4 Stranger or someone you didn't know by name
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF H2O4a=1

PH2O4C What would you estimate was the total cost in dollars to an insurance company or out of pocket because of this, in the last 12 months?

- 01 GAVE ANSWER
- 95 NOT APPLICABLE
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF PH2O4C=01

** H2O4c.

Amount of money specified: |__| |__| |__| |__| |__| (SPECIFY AMOUNT; 99996= 99996 or more)

ASK OF ALL

**H2O5a. How many times in the last 12 months have you been a passenger with a driver who had too much to drink?

READ IF NECESSARY

- 01 more than once
- 02 once
- 05 never in the last 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**H2O7a. How many times in the last 12 months did you feel threatened or afraid because of someone's drinking?

READ IF NECESSARY

- 01 more than once
- 02 once
- 05 never in the last 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF H2O7a<5

** H2O7b. Who threatened you or made you afraid after they had been drinking in the past 12 months? Was it a...

(CODE ALL THAT APPLY; READ LIST IF NECESSARY)

- O1 Spouse or partner (IF NEEDED: including boyfriend/girlfriend)
- Family member (IF NEEDED: Parent/step-parent, sibling, child, other family member)
- 03 Friend or co-worker (IF NEEDED: Someone you know)
- O4 Stranger or someone you didn't know by name
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

*D27A. Have you ever had your house, car or property vandalized by someone who had been drinking?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D27A=1

*D27B. How often has that happened during the last twelve months?

READ IF NECESSARY

- 01 more than once
- 02 once
- 05 never in the last 12 months
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D27B<5 AND <>.

**D27c1. Who vandalized your property, after they had been drinking, in the past 12 months? Was it a...

(CODE ALL THAT APPLY; READ LIST IF NECESSARY)

- O1 Spouse or partner (IF NEEDED: including boyfriend/girlfriend)
- Family member (IF NEEDED: Parent/step-parent, sibling, child, other family member)
- O3 Friend or co-worker (IF NEEDED: Someone you know)
- O4 Stranger or someone you didn't know by name
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D27B<5 AND <>.

**D27d1. How much were you negatively affected by this in the past 12 months? Would you say (READ):

- 01 A lot
- 02 Somewhat
- 03 A little, or
- 04 Not at all
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

```
PD27E1 What would you estimate was your total out of pocket expense in dollars because of
      this, in the last 12 months?
             01 GAVE ANSWER
             95 NOT APPLICABLE
             97 DON'T KNOW
             99 REFUSED
      ASK IF PD27E1=01
      ** D27e1.
             Amount of dollars specified: |__| |__| |__| |__| |__|
                    (SPECIFY AMOUNT; 99996= 99996 or more)
ASK OF ALL
D25A. Have you ever been pushed, hit or assaulted by someone who had been drinking?
             01
                    Yes
             02
                    No
             97
                    DON'T KNOW
             99
                    REFUSED
      ASK IF D25A=1
      *D25B. How often has that happened during the last twelve months?
             READ IF NECESSARY
             01
                    more than once
             02
                    once
             05
                    never in the last 12 months
             97
                    DON'T KNOW
             99
                    REFUSED
ASK IF D25B<5 AND <>.
      **D25c1. Who pushed, hit or assaulted you after they had been drinking, in the past 12
      months? Was it a...
      (CODE ALL THAT APPLY; READ LIST IF NECESSARY)
                    Spouse or partner (IF NEEDED: including boyfriend/girlfriend)
             02
                    Family member (IF NEEDED: Parent/step-parent, sibling, child, other family
             member)
             03
                    Friend or co-worker (IF NEEDED: Someone you know)
                    Stranger or someone you didn't know by name
             04
             97
                    DON'T KNOW
             99
                    REFUSED
ASK IF D25B<5 AND <>.
      **D25c2.
                    Had you been drinking the last time you were pushed, hit or assaulted by
      someone who had been drinking in the past 12 months?
             01
                    Yes
             02
                    No
             97
                    DON'T KNOW
             99
                    REFUSED
      ASK IF D25B<5 AND <>.
      **D25d1. How much were you negatively affected by this (being pushed, hit or assaulted by
             someone who had been drinking) in the past 12 months? Would you say (READ):
             01
                    A lot
             02
                    Somewhat
             03
                    A little, or
```

- 04 Not at all
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

D22A. Have you ever had family problems or marriage difficulties due to someone else's drinking?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D22A=1

D22B. Has that happened during the last twelve months?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D22B=1

**D22c. Whose drinking caused family problems or marriage difficulties in the past 12 months? [INTERVIEWER NOTE: OPTION 9 CAN ONLY BE SELECTED IF ONE OF OPTIONS 1-4 IS ALSO SELECTED – RESPONDENT SAID "SOMEONE ELSE'S" DRINKING CAUSED PROBLEMS] (CODE ALL THAT APPLY; READ LIST IF NECESSARY)

- O1 Spouse or partner (IF NEEDED: including boyfriend/girlfriend)
- Family member (IF NEEDED: Parent/step-parent, sibling, child, other family member)
- O3 Friend or co-worker (IF NEEDED: Someone you know)
- O4 Stranger or someone you didn't know by name
- 09 My own drinking (ONLY VALID WITH ANOTHER CHOICE ALSO MARKED)
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF D22C=09 AND D22C NE (1,2,3,4)

D22CVER You mentioned that you had family problems or marriage difficulties due to **someone else's** drinking. I just recorded that it was your own drinking that caused family problems or marriage difficulties.

Was **someone else's** drinking **also** causing family problems or marriage difficulties?

01 YES /RESET TO D22C/

02 NO /CHANGE D22A=02 AND BLANK OUT D22B AND D22C/

ASK IF D22B=1

**D22d1. How much were you negatively affected by this in the past 12 months? Would you say (READ):

- 01 A lot
- 02 Somewhat
- 03 A little, or
- 04 Not at all
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

D26A. Have you ever had financial trouble because of someone else's drinking?

01 Yes

ASK IF (H2O2a=01 or H2O4a=01 or D25a=01)

- **H2O9_1a. Did you ever see a doctor or other health professional due to injuries that were caused by someone who had been drinking?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF H2O9 1a=1

- **H2O9 1b. Was that in the last twelve months (going to doctor/health professional)?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF (H2O1a=01 or H2O3a=01 or H2O7a=01 or D26a=01 or D27a=01 or D22a=01 or H2O2a=01 or H2O4a=01 or D25a=01 or H2O5a=01)

- **H2O9_2a. Did you ever see a counselor or other mental health professional because of problems caused by someone else's drinking?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF H2O9 2a=1

- **H2O9 2b. Was that in the last twelve months (going to counselor/mental health professional)?
 - 01 Yes
 - 02 No
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

STRESSFUL EVENTS

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER15

ASK OF ALL

PREPN1 In the next part of the interview, we ask about stressful events that might have happened to you, because stress can affect health. Your answers will be kept private. If any question makes you uncomfortable, let me know and we can move to the next one.

01 CONTINUE

- PN1 During your childhood and adolescence, that is, before age 18, did anyone ever hit you with something, beat you up, intentionally burn or scald you, or use a knife or gun on you or threaten to?
 - 01 YES
 - 02 NO
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

PN3. During your childhood and adolescence (that is before age 18), did anyone ever force you to

have sex against your will? By sex, I mean their touching your sexual parts, your touching their sexual parts, or sexual intercourse.

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

PN5. Since you turned (age) 18 did anyone ever throw something at you, push, grab, shove or slap you, kick or bite you, hit you with a fist, try to hit you with something, beat you up, threaten to use, or use, a knife or gun against you?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF PN5=01

PN5b Did this happen during the last 12 months?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

PN9. Since you turned (age) 18 did anyone ever force you to have sex against your will? By sex, I mean their touching your sexual parts, your touching their sexual parts, or sexual intercourse?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF PN9=01

PN9b Did this happen during the last 12 months?

- 01 YES
- 02 NO
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

INFO These topics may bring up feelings or memories that some people may wish to talk about. If you want, I can provide you with telephone numbers for more information. [INTERVIEWER, IF NECESSARY:]

- 1) If you or someone you know would like to talk to a trained counselor about sexual violence, please call 1-800-656-HOPE (4673). Would you like me to repeat this number?"
- 2) To speak to a trained counselor about child abuse, please call 1-800-4-A-CHILD
- (1-800-422-4453). Would you like me to repeat this number?
 - 01 CONTINUE

NEIGHBORHOOD CHARACTERISTICS

RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER16

ASK OF ALL

**NBH1. We are getting to the end of the interview now. The next questions are about the neighborhood where you live. (IF NEEDED: If you don't live in a neighborhood, please answer the questions for your local area or community around your home.)

When you think about your home neighborhood, what area do you usually think of?

- 01 The block or street you live on
- O2 Several blocks or streets in each direction from your house
- The area within a 20-minute walk from your house
- O4 An area larger than a 20-minute walk from your house?
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**NBH2a. How strongly do you agree or disagree with the following statements? People around here are willing to help their neighbors. Do you...

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**NBH2b. This is a close-knit neighborhood. Do you...

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**NBH2c. People in this neighborhood can be trusted. (IF NECESSARY: Do you...)

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**NBH2e. People in this neighborhood do not share the same values. (IF NECESSARY: Do you...)

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

- **NBH3. I feel safe walking in my neighborhood during the evening. (IF NECESSARY: Do you...)
 - 01 Strongly agree
 - 02 Agree
 - 03 Disagree
 - 04 Strongly disagree
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

- **NBH4a. In my neighborhood, there are lots of bars or stores that sell alcoholic beverages. (Do you...)
 - 01 Strongly agree
 - 02 Agree
 - 03 Disagree
 - 04 Strongly disagree
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- **NBH4b. There is too much alcohol use in my neighborhood. (IF NECESSARY: Do you...)
 - 01 Strongly agree
 - 02 Agree
 - 03 Disagree
 - 04 Strongly disagree
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- **NBH4c. There is too much drug use in my neighborhood. (IF NECESSARY: Do you...)
 - 01 Strongly agree
 - 02 Agree
 - 03 Disagree
 - 04 Strongly disagree
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- **NBH5b. Here are some things that might happen in your neighborhood. How likely or unlikely do you think it is that your neighbors would step in and do something:
- ...if teenagers were hanging out and drinking alcohol? (IF NECESSARY: Would you say it is very likely, somewhat likely, somewhat unlikely or very unlikely your neighbors would do something?)
 - 01 Very likely
 - 02 Somewhat likely
 - 03 Somewhat unlikely
 - 04 Very unlikely
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- **NBH5c. ...If people were hanging out and smoking marijuana? (IF NECESSARY: Would you say it is very likely, somewhat likely, somewhat unlikely or very unlikely your neighbors would do something?)
 - 01 Very likely
 - 02 Somewhat likely
 - 03 Somewhat unlikely
 - 04 Very unlikely

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

**NBH6. In the past year, how often have you socialized with a neighbor at your home or theirs? Would you say...

01 Never

02 Once or twice

03 Three or four times

04 Five or more times

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ETHNIC EXPERIENCES

ASK OF ALL

RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION

TIMER17

ASK OF ALL

PRES1: Now I have some questions about your experiences with your ethnic background.

01 CONTINUE

[IF NOT HISPANIC, SKIP TO SN12a.]

ASK IF (A4Na=02) AND LANG=1

S1. Do you speak Spanish?

01 YES (SKIP TO S3)

02 NO (SKIP TO SN12A)

97 DON'T KNOW (SKIP TO SN12A)

99 REFUSED (SKIP TO SN12A)

ASK IF (A4Na=02) AND LANG=2

S2. Do you speak English?

01 YES

02 NO (SKIP TO SN12A)

97 DON'T KNOW (SKIP TO SN12A)

99 REFUSED (SKIP TO SN12A)

ASK IF (S1=01 OR S2=01)

**SN3. In general, what language do you read and speak?

/ IF LANG=1 INSERT "01 Only English" /

02 English more than Spanish

03 Both equally

04 Spanish more than English

/IF LANG=2 INSERT: "05 Only Spanish" /

97 DON'T KNOW

99 REFUSED

ASK IF (S1=01 OR S2=01)

**SN4. In what language do you usually think?

/ IF LANG=1 INSERT "01 Only English" /

02 English more than Spanish

03 Both equally

- 04 Spanish more than English
- /IF LANG=2 INSERT: "05 Only Spanish" /
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK IF (S1=01 OR S2=01)

- **SN6. What language do you usually speak with your friends?
 - / IF LANG=1 INSERT "01 Only English" /
 - 02 English more than Spanish
 - 03 Both equally
 - 04 Spanish more than English
 - /IF LANG=2 INSERT: "05 Only Spanish" /
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- *SN12a. How often have you experienced discrimination, been prevented from doing something, or been hassled or made to feel inferior because of your race, ethnicity or color? Would you say never, once, two to three times, or four or more times?
 - 01 Never
 - 02 Once
 - 03 2-3 times
 - 04 4 or more times
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF SN12a=2.3.4,97

- *SN12b. How often have you experienced discrimination at work or when applying for a job because of your race, ethnicity or color? (IF NECESSARY: Would you say never, once, two to three times, or four or more times?)
 - 01 Never
 - 02 Once
 - 03 2-3 times
 - 04 4 or more times
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK IF SN12A = 2.3.4,97

- *SN12c. How often have you experienced discrimination **when getting medical care** because of your race, ethnicity or color? (IF NECESSARY: Would you say never, once, two to three times, or four or more times?)
 - 01 Never
 - 02 Once
 - 03 2-3 times
 - 04 4 or more times
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- SN11_A. How strongly do you agree or disagree with the following statements? **Stereotypes about my race or ethnic group have affected me personally.** Do you...
 - 01 Strongly agree
 - 02 Agree
 - 03 Disagree
 - 04 Strongly disagree

97 DON'T KNOW 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

SN11_B. My race or ethnic group influences how people act with me. (IF NECESSARY: Do you...)

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

SN11_C. Many people have a problem with viewing my racial or ethnic group as equal. (IF

NECESSARY: Do you ...)

- 01 Strongly agree
- 02 Agree
- 03 Disagree
- 04 Strongly disagree
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION

TIMER18

ASK OF ALL

O10. How well do each of the following statements describe you?

I get a real kick out of doing things that are a little dangerous. Would you say that this describes you quite a lot, some, a little, or not at all?

- 01 QUITE A LOT
- 02 SOME
- 03 A LITTLE
- 04 NOT AT ALL
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

O11. I like to test myself every now and then by doing something a little chancy. [READ IF NECESSARY]Would you say that this describes you quite a lot, some, a little, or not at all?

- 01 QUITE A LOT
- 02 SOME
- 03 A LITTLE
- 04 NOT AT ALL
- 97 DON'T KNOW
- 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

O13. I like to try new things just for the excitement. [READ IF NECESSARY]Would you say that this describes you quite a lot, some, a little, or not at all?

- 01 QUITE A LOT
- 02 SOME
- 03 A LITTLE
- 04 NOT AT ALL

```
99
            REFUSED
ASK OF ALL
        I like to experience new and different sensations. [READ IF NECESSARY] Would you say
O15.
that this describes you quite a lot, some, a little, or not at all?
            QUITE A LOT
        01
        02
            SOME
        03
           A LITTLE
           NOT AT ALL
        04
        97 DON'T KNOW
        99
           REFUSED
ASK OF ALL
PA20.
             What is your height in feet and inches (or in meters and centimeters) without shoes?
                   answered in feet
             01
             02
                   answered in meters and centimeters
             97
                   don't know
             99
                   refused
            ASK IF PA20=01
             A20F (record feet and inches) (range 4-7 feet) (range 0-11 inches)
            ASK IF PA20=2
            A20M (record meters and centimeters) _____(range 1-2 meters) _____(range 0-99 cm)
ASK OF ALL
PA21.
             What is your weight in pounds (or in kilograms) without shoes?
                   answered in pounds
             01
             02
                   answered in kilograms
             97
                   don't know
             99
                   refused
            ASK IF PA21=01
             A21p _____Pounds (range 50-500)
             ASK IF PA21=02
            A21k Kilograms (range 34-225)
ASK OF ALL
+A13. What is your religious preference? Are you:
[INTERVIEWER: IF R ANSWERS BAPTIST, EPISCOPALIAN, LUTHERAN, METHODIST, MORMON,
      PRESBYTERIAN, OR UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST CODE AS 1 (PROTESTANT)]
      01
             Protestant (miscellaneous denominations),
      02
             Catholic.
      03
             Jewish.
      04
            Muslim,
      95
            Something else, or
      96
            Do you not have a religious preference?
      97
            DON'T KNOW
      99
            REFUSED
ASK OF ALL
      How important is religion in your life? Would you say:
```

01

02

Very important

Somewhat important

97

DON'T KNOW

- 03 Not really important, or
- 04 Not at all important?
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

ASK IF A13 NE 96

A16. Does your religion discourage drinking of alcoholic beverages?

- 01 Yes
- 02 No
- 97 Don't Know
- 99 Refused

ASK OF ALL

- *Q24. Which of the following statements best describes your sexual orientation? Please stop me when I get to the statement that best describes you. Would you say:
 - Only heterosexual (IF NEEDED: that is, 'straight,' or prefer to have sex with people of the opposite sex);
 - 02 Mostly heterosexual;
 - 03 Bisexual (IF NEEDED: that is, prefer to have sex with people of either sex);
 - Mostly homosexual (IF NEEDED: that is, gay or lesbian, or prefer to have sex with people of your own sex);
 - 05 Only homosexual; or
 - 06 Something else
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- R1. The last few questions ask about your ideas or opinions. Do you think taxes on alcoholic beverages should be increased, decreased or remain the same?
 - 01 INCREASED
 - 02 DECREASED
 - 03 REMAIN THE SAME
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- R15. Do you think alcohol treatment programs should be covered in everyone's health care insurance?
 - 01 YES
 - 02 NO
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK OF ALL

- R9. Do you think alcoholic beverages should be available in corner stores? (**IF NECESSARY, SAY:** 'Corner store' refers to any small neighborhood store, including franchise convenience stores such as 7-11, but does not include full service grocery stores or beer or liquor stores.)
 - 01 YES
 - 02 NO
 - 97 DON'T KNOW
 - 99 REFUSED

ASK ALL

SET COMPLETE=1 COMPLETE

RE-CONTACT

ASK OF ALL RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION TIMER19

Y1. We're almost finished with the interview.

We may wish to talk to you again in the future to ask more questions about attitudes and opinions about alcohol, whether you drink alcoholic beverages or not. To find you then, we'll need some locating information. I also want to assure you that this information will be kept completely confidential in secure and protected data files, and will be separate from the responses you've already provided in the interview. Even if you agree now, you may choose not to participate if you are contacted in the future.

01--Respondent agrees - continue

02--Respondent does not agree to provide this information.

ASK IF Y1=01

FNAME Let's start with your first name.

[INTERVIEWER TYPE "REFUSE" IF RESPONDENT DOES NOT WANT TO GIVE THEIR NAME] ASK IF Y1=01

MNAME May I please have your middle name.

[INTERVIEWER TYPE "REFUSE" IF RESPONDENT DOES NOT WANT TO GIVE THEIR NAME]

ASK IF Y1=01

LNAME May I please have your last name.

[INTERVIEWER TYPE "REFUSE" IF RESPONDENT DOES NOT WANT TO GIVE THEIR NAME]

ASK IF Y1=01

PADD May I please have your mailing address and phone number. Please begin with your street number and street name.

01 Respondent agrees –GIVES INFO

02 Respondent Refused

ADD May I please have your mailing address and phone number. Please begin with your street number and street name.

INTERVIEWER: READ BACK TO RESPONDENT TO VERIFY

ENTER STREET ADDRESS

ASK IF PADD=01

APTNO What is the apartment number?

ASK IF PADD=01

PCITY What city do you live in?

01 Respondent agrees –GIVES INFO

02 Respondent Refused

ASK IF PCITY=01

CITY What city do you live in?

INTERVIEWER: READ BACK TO RESPONDENT TO VERIFY

ENTER CITY

ASK IF PADD=01

PSTATE In what state?

- 01 Respondent agrees –GIVES INFO
- 02 Respondent Refused

ASK IF PSTATE=01

PSTATE2 In what state?

INTERVIEWER: READ BACK TO RESPONDENT TO VERIFY ENTER STATE

ALABAMA	AL	MONTANA	MT
ALASKA	AK	NEBRASKA	NE
ARIZONA	AZ	NEVADA	NV
ARKANSAS	AR	NEW HAMPSHIRE	NH
CALIFORNIA	CA	NEW JERSEY	NJ
COLORADO	CO	NEW MEXICO	NM
CONNECTICUT	CT	NEW YORK	NY
DELAWARE	DE	NORTH CAROLINA	NC
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA	DC	NORTH DAKOTA	ND
FLORIDA	FL	OHIO	OH
GEORGIA	GA	OKLAHOMA	OK
HAWAII	HI	OREGON	OR
IDAHO	ID	PENNSYLVANIA	PA
ILLINOIS	IL	RHODE ISLAND	RI
INDIANA	IN	SOUTH CAROLINA	SC
IOWA	IA	SOUTH DAKOTA	SD
KANSAS	KS	TENNESSEE	TN
KENTUCKY	KY		
LOUISIANA	LA	TEXAS	TX
MAINE	ME	UTAH	UT
MARYLAND	MD	VERMONT	VT
MASSACHUSETTS	MA	VIRGINIA	VA
MICHIGAN	MI	WASHINGTON	WA
MINNESOTA	MN	WEST VIRGINIA	WV
MISSISSIPPI	MS	WISCONSIN	WI
MISSOURI	MO	WYOMING WY	

ASK IF PADD=01

PZIP2 What is your zip code?

- 01 Respondent agrees –GIVES INFO
- 02 Respondent Refused

ASK IF PZIP2=01

ZIPCODE2 What is your zip code?

INTERVIEWER: READ BACK TO RESPONDENT TO VERIFY ENTER ZIP CODE [MIN/MAX=5 DIGITS]

ASK IF (Y1=02 OR PADD=02) AND (LETTER=1 OR PZIP1=01)

GEOCODE Although you don't want to give us your address, for analysis purposes it would help if we had some general information on where you live. This information is simply to find which census tract you live in.

- 01 WILL GIVE INFORMATION
- 02 REFUSED

ASK IF GEOCODE=01

PGEOSTR We don't need to know your house address, just the name of the street you live on -- what is the name of your street?

[INTERVIEWER: CONFIRM SPELLING]

- 01 GAVE STREET _____
- 02 REFUSED

ASK IF PGEOSTR=01

GEOST1. ENTER STREET ADDRESS -- INTERVIEWER: ASK RESPONDENT TO SPELL STREET NAME IF NEEDED.

ASK IF PGEOSTR=01

GEOST2. And what is the name of the street down at the nearest corner from you that crosses your street?

ENTER STREET ADDRESS -- INTERVIEWER: ASK RESPONDENT TO SPELL STREET NAME IF NEEDED.

ASK IF Y1=01

PHONE And finally, what would be the best phone number to reach you in the future? [INTERVIEWER TYPE "99999999" IF RESPONDENT DOES NOT WANT TO GIVE THEIR PHONE NUMBER]

(Number recorded here)

PNCLOSE (All):

That was my last question. If you or someone you know would like to talk about an alcohol-related issue or to find out about treatment programs in your area, you can call 1-800-662-HELP (which is 1-800-662-4357). Would you like me to repeat that number?

[INTERVIEWER: CONTINUE TO NEXT SCREEN FOR INCENTIVE OFFER] 01 Continue

INCENTIVES

//read to all//

J1. In appreciation for the time you have spent answering our questions, we would like to give you a [INSERT \$X]Amazon.com® gift certificate. Would you like to receive the code via text message?

[INTERVIEWER IF ASKED: THE CODE IS A UNIQUE NUMBER YOU CAN USE TO PURCHASE ITEMS ONLINE AT AMAZON.COM. YOU MAY ENTER THE CODE ONLINE WHEN YOU ARE READY TO MAKE A PURCHASE AT AMAZON.COM. THERE IS NO EXPIRATION DATE]

01 YES

02 NO

99 DECLINED INCENTIVE/REFUSED / GO TO FINAL CLOSE/

ASK IF J1=1 AND CALLTYPE=1

PNUM What cell phone number should we text the gift code to?
01 GAVE NUMBER
99 REFUSED

ASK IF PNUM=1

NUM ENTER NUMBER [MIN/MAX 10 DIGITS]

ASK IF NUM <>.

NUMVER I just want to verify that the cell phone number you want the Amazon gift code texted to is /INSERT NUM/. Is that correct/ 01 YES

ASK IF (J1 IN (01) AND CALLTYPE=2) OR (PNUM=1 AND CALLTYPE=1) ASK IF WANTS GIFT CODE VIA TEXT MESSAGE

J 3a We'll text you the gift certificate within 24 hours. Please let us know your carrier.

Do not read:

01	Alltel	09	Sprint
02	AT&T (Cingular)	10	Suncom
03	CellularOne	11	T-Mobile

04 Centennial 12 Unicel (Rural Cellular)

05Leap (Cricket)13US Cellular06MetroPCS14Verizon07Nextel15None of these

08 Quest

97 DON'T KNOW / NOT SURE

99 REFUSED

IF J3A=15, 97, 99 ASK IF DOESN'T HAVE A LISTED CELL PROVIDER

J3b. I'm sorry, we can't text message this provider. Would you like the number of the Amazon.com® gift certificate now or would you like to call us back at your convenience?

01 Get it now

02 Call back when convenient

ASK IF J1 IN (02) OR PNUM=99 ASK IF DOESN'T WANT CODE VIA TEXT

J 3 No problem. Would you like the code now or would you like to call us back at your convenience?

01 GET IT NOW

02 CALL BACK WHEN CONVENIENT /GO TO G4/

ASK IF J3 IN (01) OR J3B IN (01) ASK IF WANTS GIFT CODE NOW

J **2**. Ok. Your gift code is (XXX XXXXX—need to insert from gift code file THEN GO TO FINAL CLOSE) If you have any questions about your gift code please call 1-877-357-1673.

01 CONTINUE

IF J3 IN (02) OR J3B IN (02) ASK IF WANTS TO GET IT LATER

J4. Please call us at 1-866-784-7216 to get the gift certificate. It will be available for 30 days. (GO TO FINAL CLOSE)

IF J3A=1-14 ASSIGN DISP 61 IF J3 = 01 OR J3B=1 ASSIGN DISP 62 IF J3=2 OR J3B=2 ASSIGN DISP 63 IF J1=99 ASSIGN DISP 64

//read to all//

(FCLOSE) Thank you very much for your time and cooperation. 01 CONTINUE

ASK OF ALL

RECORD ELAPSED TIME IN SECTION

TIMER20

//ask of all//

INTERVIEWER OBSERVATIONS. THIS SECTION IS TO BE COMPLETED AFTER YOU CONDUCT THE INTERVIEW AND AFTER YOU HAVE HUNG UP WITH THE RESPONDENT.

- Z1 OVERALL, HOW COOPERATIVE WAS THE RESPONDENT DURING THIS INTERVIEW?
 - 01 VERY COOPERATIVE
 - 02 SOMEWHAT COOPERATIVE
 - 03 SOMEWHAT UNCOOPERATIVE
 - 04 VERY UNCOOPERATIVE

Z3 OVERALL, IS THIS INTERVIEW OF QUESTIONABLE QUALITY, GENERALLY ADEQUATE OR OF HIGH QUALITY?

Questionable Quality: SR was severely distracted; SR was trying to get through the survey to get the incentive; SR was giving outrageous answers and not being honest; sound quality was very poor.

Generally Adequate: typical interview; may need to repeat a few lists, but the SR is generally attentive and only minimally distracted, providing honest answers; there were no communication barriers or sound quality issues.

High Quality: exceptional interview with an attentive and engaged SR; no communication issues or sound quality issues; minimal probing.

- 01 QUESTIONABLE QUALITY
- 02 GENERALLY ADEQUATE
- 03 HIGH QUALITY